# CHARACTERIZATION OF THE CANCER STEM CELL PHENOTYPE IN BONE METASTATIC BREAST CANCER AND ITS TREATMENT WITH GLI2 INHIBITOR

By

Kristopher Matthew Castillo

Thesis

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Vanderbilt University in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

# MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

# **Biomedical Engineering**

August 11, 2023

Nashville, Tennessee

Approved:

Craig Duvall, Ph.D.

Todd Giorgio, Ph.D.

To my Mom and Dad for their unwavering love and support, no matter the distance or time of day, and

To my late Aunt Linda who passed away from this unfortunate disease. Her story inspires me to expand the knowledge of cancer biology and pave the way for treatments that will help millions of other brave women around the world afflicted by this same disease.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am grateful for Dr. Duvall's guidance, support, and the opportunity to join his lab and undertake the research presented in this thesis. His expertise and invaluable feedback have been invaluable throughout my journey.

Thank you Dr. Richard d'Arcy for your mentorship and companionship. From the very beginning, you took me under your wing, teaching me the intricacies of scientific research and pushing me to constantly improve, both in and outside the laboratory. Your patience, wisdom, and friendly presence have been an inspiration, and I am grateful for your guidance every step of the way.

I would also like to extend my heartfelt appreciation to Carlisle DeJulius and Shrusti Patel. You both have been a source of inspiration and support throughout this journey. Your warm presence has helped me integrate seamlessly into the lab culture, and I am thankful for your friendship. Despite being shorter in stature, I have always looked up to you both as my older sisters in the Duvall lab family.

I want to express my deepest gratitude to Jinqi "Jackey Marvelous" Ma. This work presented would not have been possible if not for your contributions to my research. Your selflessness, vast knowledge, passion for science, and radiant positivity have been invaluable in my academic career. Your skillful assistance in conducting critical experiments, random acts of kindness, and motivation have not only impacted my work but also uplifted everyone in the lab. I am forever grateful for your unwavering support and friendship.

Lastly, I want to thank the entire Duvall Lab, my family, and and friends for their unwavering love and support that has fostered my ability to succeed as a scientist. Their influence has profoundly enriched my passion for science and dedication to pursuing my dreams that I live by each and every day.

iii

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

			I	Page
DI	EDIC	ATION		ii
A	CKNO	)WLED(	GMENTS	iii
Li	st of I	Figures		vii
1	Int	roductio	n and Significance	1
	1.1	Innova	tion and Motivation	1
	1.2	Specifi	c Aims	2
	1.3	Outline	2	4
2	Ba	ckground	1	5
	2.1	Introdu	uction	5
		2.1.1	Triple-Negative Breast Cancer and Tumor-Induced Bone Disease	5
		2.1.2	Cancer Stem Cells	6
		2.1.3	Gli2 Transcription Factor	7
	2.2	State o	f the Art	8
		2.2.1	TIBD and Metastatic TNBC Therapies	8
		2.2.2	Current Understandings of CD44 <sup>high</sup> /CD24 <sup>low</sup> and ALDH1 <sup>+</sup> CSC Subtypes	8
		2.2.3	PTHrP, GLI Inhibition, and Chemoresistance	8
	2.3	Limita	tions	9

# 3 Characterization of the Relative Percentages of CSC Populations in TNBC Cell Lines

an	d Their Bone Metastatic Derivatives	.0
3.1	Introduction	0
3.2	Materials and Methods	0
	3.2.1 Materials	0
	3.2.2 CSC Antibody Staining	1
	3.2.3 Bone Clone Cell Lines	1
	3.2.4 ALDH <sup>+</sup> CSC Assay	2
	3.2.5 ALDEFLUOR <sup>TM</sup> Flow Cytometry Gating Method	3
	3.2.6 Western Blots for Native TNBC CSC Expression	3
3.3	Results	5
3.4	Discussion	6
3.5	Conclusion	8
		v
4.1	Introduction	20
4.2	Materials and Methods	21
	4.2.1 Paclitaxel/GANT58 Drug Synergy	21
	4.2.2 ALDH1 <sup>+</sup> CSC Treatment	2
4.3	Results	2
4.4	Discussion	:5
4.5	Conclusion	8
Fu	uture Directions	0
5.1	Concerns, Limitations, and Future Directions	0

6	Conclusion	1	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	3	3
Bib	liography .			•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	3	4

# List of Figures

	Figure Pag	e
1	The vicious cycle of tumor-induced bone disease. Created in BioRender	6
2	ALDEFLUOR <sup>TM</sup> assay diagram. A. Cellular fluorescence without DEAB	
	inhibitor. B. No cellular fluorescence when DEAB inhibitor is present. Made	
	in BioRender	2
3	ALDEFLUOR <sup>TM</sup> assay gating workflow using MDA-MB-231 Bone Clone +	
	DEAB inhibitor cells as a representative example	4
4	Representative plots quantifying native CD44 <sup>high</sup> /CD24 <sup>low</sup> CSC populations in	
	human and murine TNBC cell lines. $n = 1$	6
5	Representative basal ALDH <sup>+</sup> CSC populations in human and murine TNBC cell	
	lines. $n = 11$	7
6	Western Blot analysis of Gli2 activation in MDA-MB-231 cells. (Left)	
	Representative western blot images of Gli2 activation in Parental cells and their	
	Bone Clone derivatives. (Right) Densitometry analysis of Western Blot images	
	in Parent and Bone Clone MDA-MB-231. Data are presented as the mean $\pm$	
	S.E. $p = 0.08$ by paired two-tailed Student's <i>t</i> -test	8
7	Paclitaxel and GANT58 exhibit strong synergy in MDA-MB-231 cell lines,	
	with a more pronounced effect in the bone clone derivative. (Left)	
	Representative dose-response curves $(n = 1)$ for paclitaxel, GANT58 in	
	MDA-MB-231 parent cell line with synergy heatmap. (Right) Similar drug	
	synergy analysis and synergy heatmap in MDA-MB-231 bone clone derivatives. 2	3

8 Representative FACS plots of MDA-MB-231 parental and bone clone derivatives subjected to treatment. Data are shown on the green-log vs side scatter plot. Gates for CSCs are shown on the right-hand side of each plot. A single representative treatment group (n = 1) is shown for both parental and bone clone for purposes of showing a direct 1:1 comparison of treatment. . . . . 24 9 Gli2 activity and ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC activity are correlated with chemosensitivity. Mean CSC percentages  $\pm$  S.E. (one-way ANOVA with Tukey's) are presented with treatment conditions normalized to untreated + DEAB controls (not shown). A. (Top) PTX-only (n = 3, \*p < 0.05) and combination treatment (n = 3, \*p < 0.05) significantly enriched ALDH<sup>+</sup> expression. (Bottom) Western blot analysis (n = 1) reveals slight enrichment of ALDH1A1 expression in PTX-only treatment. **B.** (*Top*) PTX-only treatment (n = 6, \*\*\*p < 0.0005) and combination (n = 7, \*p < 0.02) significantly enrich ALDH<sup>+</sup> expression compared to untreated control, while GANT58-only (n = 3, \*\*p < 0.002) and combination (\*p < 0.05) reduce this effect compared to PTX-only. (*Bottom*) Western blot images (n = 1) reveal ALDH1A1 activity is present in untreated control but reduced in all treatment conditions. . . . . . . 25 10 PTHrP expression in parental MDA-MB-231 cells. 26

# Chapter 1

# **Introduction and Significance**

## **1.1 Innovation and Motivation**

Recent estimates indicate that approximately one in five people globally will develop cancer within their lifetimes, of which, breast cancer will account for nearly one in four diagnoses in women.<sup>1</sup> Triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) is an aggressive and heterogenous<sup>2,3</sup> form of cancer characterized by the absence of estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and abnormal expression of human epidermal growth factor receptor (HER2).<sup>3,4</sup> Tumor-induced bone disease (TIBD) is a collection of morbidities including osteoporosis, fractures, and pain resulting from tumor metastasis, all of which contribute to a poorer quality of life in patients with late-stage TNBC. Taken with the lack of therapeutic targets for TNBC, TIBD patients have an increased risk of recurrence, lower survival rates, and worse overall prognosis compared to those with other forms of breast cancer.<sup>4–8</sup>

Cancer stem cells (CSCs) are a subpopulation of the heterogeneic cancer cells within a tumor with distinct abilities to differentiate, self-renew, and display homeostatic control in response to external stimuli.<sup>9–14</sup> These characteristics are believed to play a vital role in developing the tumorigenic and chemoresistant behaviors associated with aggressive metastatic cancers, particularly relapse chemotherapy.<sup>15–18</sup>

The presence or absence of various markers are used to identify CSC subtypes, namely CD44 and CD24 surface markers, and aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) activity. CD44-expressing cells function in cellular adhesion and orientation, while CD24-expressing cells have immunological importance in B-cell proliferation and differentiation.<sup>19,20</sup> The ALDH enzyme catalyzes the oxidation of aldehydes into carboxylic acids and is a key identifier for the rate of cellular metabolism.<sup>21,22</sup> The presence of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and, separately, ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC phenotypes have been identified and correlated with TNBC metastasis.<sup>23–25</sup>

Separately, the expression of Gli2 transcription factor is upregulated in chemoresistant tumors and cancer stem cell markers,<sup>26–29</sup> however, it is unclear whether Gli2 plays a mechanistic role in CSC phenotypes. Indeed, the presence of ALDH has been found to stabilize and enhance Gli2 activity in other forms of cancer.<sup>22</sup>

The objective of this work is to characterize the CSC phenotype of TNBC cells as well as their bone metastasis. Here we will establish potential links with either the CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC phenotypes and Gli2 as well as evaluate potentially synergistic anti-CSC drug combinations using Gli2 inhibitor, GANT58, and front-line chemotherapeutic, Paclitaxel. By better understanding the mechanistic roles of CSCs in potentiating bone metastasis and TIBD, more effective therapeutics may be developed for clinical translation.

# 1.2 Specific Aims

The overall goal of this project is to observe the expression of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSCs, the effect of Gli2-inhibitor on chemosensitivity, and the relation of these CSC subtypes to Gli2 expression in TNBC cell lines and their bone-metastatic derivatives. The hypothesis is that bone metastasis enriches CSC populations and is driven by Gli2 upregulation, and that Gli2 inhibitor will improve their sensitivity to front-line chemotherapy, reducing overall tumor burden and CSC populations.

*Aim 1: Characterization of the Relative Percentages of CSC Populations in TNBC Cell Lines and their Bone-Metastatic Derivatives* 

The first aim of this thesis is to understand the role of Gli2 expression in TNBC bone metastasis and their relationships to cancer stem cells. The general strategy was to first quantify the relative expressions of Gli2, CD44/CD24 surface markers and ALDH activity in both human and mouse TNBC cell lines and their bone metastatic derivatives. By directly comparing the relative expressions of CSCs and Gli2 activation before and after bone metastasis, we can determine whether Gli2 upregulation is a driver for bone metastasis, and whether this process bone enriches CSC populations. As such, MDA-MB-231 human and 4T1 mouse breast cancer

cell lines were chosen as the models of interest for this study due to their heterogeneic cell populations. Identification of CD44/CD24 surface markers and, separately, ALDH activity was conducted via fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) on a flow cytometer. Through this method, cancer cells were fluorescently labeled with monoclonal antibody conjugates that are highly specific for the CD44 and CD24 surface markers. These fluorophores are designed to fluoresce only within a specific region of the visible spectrum. As such, when cells are passed through a green laser, we are able to identify the expression of one of the fluorophore-antibody conjugates, and cells passed through a red laser will show the expressions of the other conjugate. For identifying ALDH activity, a separate intracellular assay was used. Cells were suspended in a buffer containing BODIPY-aminoacetaldehyde (BAAA) which freely passes through the cellular membrane. After being catalyzed by the ALDH enzyme, BAAA is converted into a fluorescent form which cannot escape the cell. As such, cells exhibiting high fluorescence intensity are indicative of increased ALDH activity. Finally, western blots are employed to examine the presence of Gli2. By utilizing monoclonal antibodies specific for Gli2 protein, samples that undergo gel electrophoresis are separated based on molecular size and charge. When matched with a ladder control with known sizes, we can determine with certainty the presence of Gli2, and the darkness of such bands are indicative of Gli2 presence.

# Aim 2: Effects of PTX, GANT58, and Combination Therapy in CSC Populations in TNBC Cell Lines and their Bone Metastatic Derivatives

The second aim of this thesis investigates the in vitro effect of Gli2 inhibitor, GANT58, with the anticancer drug, Paclitaxel, and establishes a novel method of improving chemosensitivity of bone metastatic cancer cells. Here, the dose-responses of GANT58, paclitaxel and combination were examined in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. The IC50 values for both drugs were determined in both the parental and bone clone cell lines. The MDA-MB-231 bone clones required a paclitaxel dosage three orders of magnitude higher than seen in the parental MDA-MB-231 cell line, indicating that bone clones are much more chemoresistant to frontline chemotherapy. Then we created a library of GANT58 an paclitaxel formulations and to identify

possible synergystic relationships *in vitro*. A synergy heatmap was used to observe the in vitro effects of these formulations, identifying possible regions where synergy is observed, and were quantified by obtaining ZIP scores. Subsequently, the *in vitro* effects of GANT58, PTX, and synergistic combination on CSC expression and Gli2 activity were evaluated through aldefluor assays and western blots. The aldefluor assay was used to identify the relative CSC expressions across treatments for both parental and bone clone cells. Differential expression in treated ALDH CSC populations indicated the ability for each drug to target TNBC CSC populations as well as determine whether Gli2 can be used to promote chemosensitivity of CSCs and inhibit tumor volume. Moreover, relative expressions of ALDH and Gli2 activation were quantified using western blots to corroborate the trends observed from aldefluor assays. Lastly, the effects of these treatments in parental MDA-MB-231 cancer cells were analyzed by qPCR to examine activity of PTHrP, whose regulation plays a key role in potentiating bone metastasis.

# 1.3 Outline

This thesis focuses on characterizing the relationships between Gli2 regulation and CSC expressions, bone metastasis and tumor potentiation, and chemoresistance in TNBC cells and developing novel CSC targeting strategies in TIBD treatment. Chapter 2 provides an overview on the biology of TNBC, TIBD, and CSCs to shed light on the significance of bone metastasis and clinical need for developing novel targeting strategies. Chapter 3 examines the natural expressions and behaviors of CSC populations within TNBC and bone metastatic derivatives to understand the role of Gli2 in bone metastasis and CSC enrichment. Chapter 4 provides a deeper analysis into these relationships through *in vitro* assays on drug-treated TNBC cells. Chapter 5 discusses the impact of this work and considers the challenges and potential pitfalls encountered in this project to provide guidance for future directions. Each experimental chapter it outlined by a brief introduction followed by the materials and methods, results, and discussion.

# Chapter 2

# Background

# 2.1 Introduction

## 2.1.1 Triple-Negative Breast Cancer and Tumor-Induced Bone Disease

Breast cancer encompasses a diverse range of subtypes with distinct molecular characteristics and clinical behaviors.<sup>2,7</sup> Among these subtypes, triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) represents a particularly aggressive form that lacks expression of estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)<sup>3–5</sup>. TNBC accounts for approximately 15-20% of breast cancer cases and is associated with poor prognosis, high rates of distant metastasis, and limited treatment options.<sup>30–35</sup>

Tumor-induced bone disease (TIBD) refers to a collection of morbidities resulting from advanced late-stage cancers, and 70% of mortalities from metastatic cancers showed evidence of TIBD.<sup>13</sup> TIBD is characterized by cancer cells metastasizing to the bone, resulting in bone destruction, osteoporosis, fractures, and severe pain.<sup>34,36–38</sup> Patients with bone metastases have significantly lower survival rates compared to those without bone involvement.<sup>7,32,39,40</sup> The interplay between cancer cells and the bone microenvironment contributes to the vicious cycle of bone destruction, involving the release of various factors from the bone matrix that further potentiate tumor growth and bone matrix degradation (**Figure 1**).<sup>41,42</sup>

Therefore, there is a significant clinical need for understanding the underlying mechanisms of TIBD in the context of TNBC. By investigating the interactions between TNBC cells and the bone microenvironment, we can gain insights into the specific factors and signaling pathways that drive bone metastasis and TIBD. Furthermore, understanding the impact of TIBD on tumor progression and therapeutic response is essential for developing targeted therapeutic strategies that disrupt this vicious cycle and improve patient outcomes.



Figure 1: The vicious cycle of tumor-induced bone disease. Created in BioRender.

# 2.1.2 Cancer Stem Cells

In recent years, cancer stem cells (CSCs) entered the spotlight of cancer research due to their role in tumor initiation, progression, therapy resistance, and metastasis. CSCs are characterized by their self-renewal capacity, ability to differentiate into diverse cell types within the tumor, and their capacity to regenerate the heterogeneous cell population of the tumor.<sup>9,10,43</sup>

In TNBC, specific CSC subpopulations have been identified, particularly the CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1<sup>+</sup> subtypes. CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup>cells exhibit enhanced tumor-initiating potential, metastatic ability, and therapy resistance<sup>44,45</sup>. These cells have been associated with a mesenchymal-like phenotype, characterized by the upregulation of mesenchymal markers (such as vimentin, N-cadherin) and downregulation of epithelial markers (such as E-cadherin).<sup>46–48</sup> CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> cells have been shown to possess increased migratory and invasive properties, enabling their dissemination to distant sites, including the bone

microenvironment.

ALDH1, an enzyme involved in cellular detoxification, has also emerged as a marker associated with CSC properties in TNBC.<sup>49</sup> ALDH1<sup>+</sup> cells exhibit increased self-renewal capacity, resistance to chemotherapy, and the ability to initiate tumor growth.<sup>12</sup> High ALDH1 expression has been associated with poor clinical outcomes in TNBC patients.<sup>24,50</sup> Moreover, ALDH1<sup>+</sup> cells have been shown to have an enriched CSC phenotype, demonstrating increased expression of genes associated with cancer stemness, enhanced sphere-forming capacity, and greater tumor-initiating potential.<sup>12,21,49</sup>

Understanding the characteristics and functional role of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC populations in TNBC is crucial for understanding the underlying mechanisms of tumor initiation, metastasis, and therapy resistance. As such, developing effective targeting strategies aimed at CSC populations may show potential in eradicating TNBC and preventing tumor recurrence.

# 2.1.3 Gli2 Transcription Factor

Glioma-associated oncogene homolog 2 (Gli2) transcription factor is a key downstream effector of the Hedgehog signaling pathway,<sup>51,52</sup> which plays a crucial role in embryonic development, tissue homeostasis, and stem cell maintenance.<sup>53</sup> Abnormal activation of the Hedgehog pathway has been implicated in various cancers, including breast cancer.<sup>54</sup> Gli2 regulates the expression of target genes involved in cell proliferation, survival, and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT).<sup>55</sup>

Recent evidence suggests that Gli2 plays a significant role in the regulation of CSC populations.<sup>28,51,56,57</sup> The upregulation of Gli2 has been associated with enhanced self-renewal capacity, therapy resistance, and metastatic potential in breast cancer.<sup>58,59</sup> However, the precise role of Gli2 in the regulation of CSC populations and its association with bone metastasis in TNBC remain to be fully elucidated.

Investigating the functional role of Gli2 in TNBC, particularly in the context of CSC populations, holds great promise for understanding the molecular mechanisms underlying tumor

initiation, progression, chemoresistance, and bone metastasis. By unraveling the complex interactions between Gli2, CSCs, and the bone microenvironment, we can gain insights into novel therapeutic targets and develop strategies to disrupt these signaling pathways and ultimately improve TIBD patient outcomes.

## 2.2 State of the Art

#### 2.2.1 TIBD and Metastatic TNBC Therapies

The management of TNBC presents a significant challenge due to the absence of targeted therapies such as hormone receptors or HER2 as therapeutic targets. Consequently, systemic chemotherapy remains the gold-standard for treating TNBC, usually consisting of treatment with anthracyclines and taxanes.<sup>4,60</sup> However, a substantial proportion of TNBC patients develop resistance to chemotherapy, leading to disease progression and poor long-term outcomes.<sup>61–65</sup>

# 2.2.2 Current Understandings of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC Subtypes

Considerable research efforts have been directed towards understanding the role of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1A<sup>+</sup> subtypes in breast CSC, as they have been associated with the hallmark characteristics of CSCs.<sup>20,44,45,49,66–68</sup> The presence of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and ALDH1<sup>+</sup> cells in TNBC has been linked to more aggressive tumor behavior, increased risk of metastasis, and poorer patient outcome.<sup>12,50</sup>

Several signaling pathways, including Notch, Wnt, and Hedgehog, have been implicated in CSC self-renewal and chemoresistance.<sup>16,56,69–72</sup> Therefore, targeting these pathways and CSC-specific markers may hold promise for the development of novel therapeutic approaches aimed at eliminating CSCs and preventing disease relapse.

#### 2.2.3 PTHrP, GLI Inhibition, and Chemoresistance

Parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHrP) is a downstream effector of Gli2 and has been implicated in the development and progression of bone metastasis.<sup>73,74</sup> Elevated PTHrP expression in TNBC cells promotes osteoclast activity and bone resorption, contributing to the vicious cycle

of bone destruction observed in TIBD.<sup>26,27,75</sup> Therefore, targeting PTHrP signaling pathways may offer potential therapeutic strategies for mitigating bone metastasis and associated complications.

GLI inhibition has shown promise as a potential approach in overcoming chemoresistance and inhibit bone metastasis in TNBC.<sup>76–78</sup> By targeting Gli2, it may be possible to disrupt signaling pathways associated with CSC renewal, chemoresistance, and bone metastasis in TNBC.

# 2.3 Limitations

Despite the recent advancements made in the underlying mechanisms of TNBC and CSCs, the heterogeneic tumor microenvironments continue to pose significant obstacles in developing effective targeted therapies.<sup>4,35,60,79–82</sup> Various molecular subtypes and genetic alterations contribute to the diverse behavior and response to therapies observed in TNBC patients.<sup>4,83</sup> The identification of specific biomarkers and molecular targets that can be effectively exploited for therapy remains an ongoing research endeavor.<sup>36,60,84</sup>

While targeting Gli2 shows promise as a potential therapeutic strategy, several challenges need to be addressed before its clinical translation. The complexity of Gli2 signaling and its diverse functions in normal tissue development and homeostasis necessitate thorough investigation of potential off-target effects and systemic toxicity.<sup>15,53</sup> Moreover, further research is required to unravel the intricate mechanisms underlying Gli2 activation and its association with CSC populations, therapy resistance, and bone metastasis. Combining Gli2 inhibition with other therapeutic strategies, such as front-line chemotherapeutics, or immune-based approaches, <sup>66,85–95</sup> may enhance the efficacy of treatment and overcome potential limitations.

For these reasons, the characterization of CSC expression in TNBC cell lines and their bone metastatic derivatives may prove to be a significant step in developing novel therapeutics for TNBC.

# **Chapter 3**

# Characterization of the Relative Percentages of CSC Populations in TNBC Cell Lines and Their Bone Metastatic Derivatives

# 3.1 Introduction

CSCs have gained significant attention due to their role in tumor initiation, metastasis, and therapeutic resistance, especially in TNBC pathologies.<sup>16–18,76,96–98</sup> CSCs possess self-renewal capabilities and have been implicated in tumor recurrence and treatment failure.<sup>4,7,9,62,99–101</sup> Therefore, understanding the characteristics and behavior of CSCs in TNBC, particularly in the context of bone metastasis, is of great importance in developing targeted therapeutic approaches for treating TIBD.

In this first aim, we sought to investigate the relative percentages of CSC populations in human and murine TNBC cell lines and their bone metastatic derivatives. Specifically, we focused on human-derived MDA-MB-231 cells and 4T1 mouse cells for their distinctly heterogeneous cell populations harboring mesenchymal CSCs<sup>72</sup> Expression of CD44<sup>+</sup>/CD24<sup>-</sup> cells as well as upregulation of ALDH are known to be reliable markers for identifying breast CSCs<sup>21,22</sup>.

Our objective was to address the overarching question of whether bone metastasis enriches CSC populations and whether Gli2 is related to these metastatic cells. By examining the base-level expressions of Gli2 activation, CD44<sup>+</sup>/CD24<sup>-</sup> CSCs and ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs in both human TNBC cell lines and their murine bone metastatic derivatives, we sought to determine the differences in the proportions of these CSC populations between the parental TNBC cells and their bone-metastasized counterparts.

# 3.2 Materials and Methods

# 3.2.1 Materials

All antibodies and Fc-blocking materials were obtained from BioLegend unless otherwise specified.

#### 3.2.2 CSC Antibody Staining

Cells were cultured at 37°C in DMEM (Gibco) with 10% heat inactivated FBS (Corning) and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin (Gibco). Cells were collected for the experiment once they reached confluency – approximately 80% of the bottom surface of the T75 flask is covered in a monolayer of adhered cells. Cell media was aspirated and washed with -/- PBS (Corning). The cells were then incubated in Phenol Red-free TrypLE Express dissociation reagent (Fisher Scientific) for 3 minutes and centrifuged at 500 rcf at 4° C for 5 minutes. The resulting pellet was resuspended in -/- PBS and a cell count was performed.  $3x10^6$  cells were collected in a separate tube for staining and centrifuged at 500 rcf for 5 minutes. The supernatant was aspirated, and the cell pellet was resuspended in 2 mL of 5% Human TruStain FcX (anti-mouse TruStain FcX PLUS for murine cell lines) and incubated for 10 minutes at room temperature. Separately, antibody dilutions were created in -/- PBS solution, stored on ice and isolated from any light sources. Fc-blocked cells were then centrifuged and resuspended in 700 µL of -/- PBS and divided evenly among the antibody dilution tubes. Cells were incubated in the antibody solutions for 30 minutes at room temperature isolated from any light sources. The antibody-stained cells were then centrifuged at 500 rcf at 4°C for 5 minutes and washed with -/- PBS three times before plating for flow cytometry. Each cell type was gated according to an Fc-blocked, unstained control and their respective isotype controls. The resulting cell population (Figure 4) is shown.

Each cell type was gated according to an Fc-blocked, unstained control and their respective isotype controls. The resulting cell population (**Figure 4**) is shown.

#### 3.2.3 Bone Clone Cell Lines

MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells and 4T1 murine breast cancer cells were purchased from ATCC (notated throughout as parental cells). Bone metastatic clones (bone clones, BC) of these cell lines were generated by Dr. Julie Rhoades' lab as previously published.<sup>102</sup> Briefly, cells were injected into left cardiac ventricle of athymic nude mice (MDA-MB-231) or Balb/c mice (4T1), and disseminated tumor cells were collected from the bone marrow at sacrifice. Cells were

cultured in DMEM (MDA-MB-231; Gibco) or RPMI 1640 (4T1; Gibco) supplemented with 10% heat inactivated Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS; Corning) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Corning).



3.2.4 ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC Assay

**Figure 2:** ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> assay diagram. **A.** Cellular fluorescence without DEAB inhibitor. **B.** No cellular fluorescence when DEAB inhibitor is present. Made in BioRender.

ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> Kit (StemCell Technologies) was utilized for the detection of cells expressing high levels of ALDH1<sup>+</sup> activity. DRAQ7<sup>TM</sup> Dye (Abcam) was utilized for the staining and detection of nucleic acid from non-viable cells in the far-red region of visible light. Since the excitation-emission spectrum of ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> falls within the green region, and DRAQ7<sup>TM</sup> Dye within the red region, this makes the two choices ideal for combining in flow cytometry experiments, as this ensures negligible spectral overlap between channels. Probenecid (Cayman Chemical) was dissolved in 500 µL DMSO and added to ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> assay buffer to create a 2.5 mM solution to improve cellular efflux channel inhibition and subsequently increase fluorescence intensity and data reliability. ALDEFLUOR samples were prepared according to the manufacturer-defined protocol for SKBR3 human breast cells.<sup>103</sup> After incubating the ALDEFLUOR-reacted cells at 37°C, additional measures were taken to ensure minimal cellular efflux of the ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> reagent by keeping test tubes on ice at all times after the incubation step. The final round-bottom 96-well plate used for the flow cytometry analysis was also kept chilled on ice until analysis was to be performed. A Guava easyCyte (Millipore) was used for conducting flow cytometry, and data was analyzed using the FlowJo software.

# 3.2.5 ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> Flow Cytometry Gating Method

The gating strategy employed in this study involved sequential gating to exclude debris and dead cells that may interfere with the results. Since the peak emission of the ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> dye fluoresces within the green region of the visible spectrum, our population of interest is expected to have an intense green fluorescence. However, special care must be taken in order to isolate the ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC population. Initially, a gate was set on the Forward Scatter (FSC) vs Side Scatter (SSC) plot to exclude debris and ensure that the remaining events were cells. Then, a gate was applied on the RED-R Hlog (fluorescence emission in the red channel) vs SSC plot. DRAQ7 staining was utilized to identify dead, lysed, or otherwise non-viable cells as they exhibit a high RED-R fluorescence. The final gating step aimed to identify cells with high ALDH activity. A gate was set on the Green-B Hlog (fluorescence emission in the green channel) vs SSC plot, whereby the gating was drawn as close to the main population as possible. By applying this gating strategy, the population of interest exhibiting both high ALDH activity and intact viability were successfully identified and analyzed. Untreated cells with DEAB inhibitor were used as the negative controls for each respective cell line and were used to establish the gates. Each untreated and treated cell sample utilized the gating from "Untreated + DEAB" to determine the relative CSC percentages (Figure 3).

## 3.2.6 Western Blots for Native TNBC CSC Expression

Western blots were performed to assess natural Gli2 activation in MDA-MB-231 parental cells and their bone clone derivatives.

Cells were cultured in triplicate wells of a six-well plate and harvested using 0.25% Trypsin. A cell count was performed to obtain a concentration of at least 4 x  $10^5$  cells/mL for adequate protein yield. A BCA protein assay (Pierce) was conducted according to the manufacturer's protocol, and the western blot (Pierce) was conducted according to the manufacturer's protocol (Pierce). 20µg of protein were loaded onto 4-20% Mini-PRTOEAN TGX<sup>+</sup> Precast Protein Gels, 10-well, 50 µL



**Figure 3:** ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> assay gating workflow using MDA-MB-231 Bone Clone + DEAB inhibitor cells as a representative example.

(Bio Rad) with Tris-Glycine SDS running buffer ran in 100V. A Mini Protean Tetra Cell 4-gel System (Bio Rad) was used for electrophoresis. The protein transfer was conducted using the iBlot<sup>TM</sup> 2 Dry Blotting System (Thermo Fischer) onto nitrocellulose membranes according to the manufacturer's protocol.

The membrane was removed and cut in between ladder bands using a razor blade to separate different portions for parallel antibody staining. The membrane was then submerged in 10 mL of TBS Intercept Blocking Buffer (LI-COR Biosciences) and washed at room temperature using a rocker for 1 hour. Separately, 10 mL of a monoclonal primary antibody solution was prepared from a 1:1 TBST and intercept blocking buffer solution, 1:1000 Tween20, and 1:500 of anti-ALDH1A1, anti-Gli2 mAb (Sigma Aldrich) or 1:1000 anti-GAPDH (BioLegend). The membrane was then removed from the blocking buffer and washed with TBST three times for 10 minutes before submerging in the primary antibody solution and probed at 4°C overnight. The following day, the membranes were removed from the primary antibody solutions were prepared; the Gli2 membranes used a 1:5000 solution of IRDye 800 CW Goat anti-Rabbit IgG mAb (LI-COR) or IRDye 800CW Donkey anti-Rat IgG mAb solution (LI-COR). The membranes were submerged in their respective secondary antibody solutions and incubated on a rocker at room temperature for 1 hour, followed

by three washes with TBST for 10 minutes. After the third wash, the membranes were taken for imaging. Western blot signal detection was achieved using Odyssey FC Imaging System (LI-COR) and a ChemiDoc MP Imaging System (Bio-Rad) to visualize the fluorescent bands. Western blots were quantified by densitometry using ImageJ software (National Institutes of Health).

## 3.3 Results

The CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> phenotype is known to be a reliable marker for identifying CSC phenotypes in breast cancers<sup>83,87,98</sup> Herein, we aimed to quantify the basal expression of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> CSC populations in parental cells and their bone clone derivatives through fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS). We utilized an anti-human/anti-mouse CD44-FITC (Sigma) and anti-human CD24-APC antibody-fluorophore conjugates to identify these particular surface markers. Flow cytometry analysis revealed a noticeable presence of this CSC phenotype in MDA-MB-231 cells compared to the murine 4T1 cells (**Figure 4**). However, there were no observable differences in expression of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> CSCs between parental and bone clone derivatives.

When evaluating the ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC subtype, obvious differences had emerged between parent and bone clone cell types (**Figure 5**). In both MDA-MB-231 and 4T1 cell lines, bone clones appeared to have a proportionally larger ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC population (MDA: 12.8% vs 0.44%, 4T1: 12.3% vs 6.73%) than the parental counterpart, consistent with the hypothesis that bone metastasis enriches the ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC subtype. Additionally, 4T1 murine cell lines have a larger ALDH1<sup>+</sup> than the MDA-MB-231 cells. DEAB inhibitor served as the control for each cell type, since DEAB works by inhibiting the ALDH enzyme. As a result, the BAAA reagent in the assay is not converted into its negatively-charged carboxylic acid form, and thus freely passes through the cellular membrane, leaving no fluorescent molecules to be observed within the cell. The overall effect is that DEAB+ cells will exhibit a significantly smaller ALDH<sup>+</sup> population than the DEABtest samples (**Figure 2**).

After establishing the nominal expression of the CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and separately the



**Figure 4:** Representative plots quantifying native  $CD44^{high}/CD24^{low}$  CSC populations in human and murine TNBC cell lines. n = 1.

ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC expressions, we aimed to see whether Gli2 may be correlated to bone metastasis in TNBC. A western blot was performed to compare the Gli2 activation in MDA-MB-231 parental and bone clone derivative (**Figure 6**) and analyzed by densitometry. Clear Gli2 bands were observed in both parental and bone clone derivative, however, densitometry revealed a higher level of activation in the bone clones. This suggests that Gli2 may be correlated with bone metastasis, linking Gli2 to the observed chemoresistant behaviors observed in TIBD and bone metastatic cells.

# 3.4 Discussion

Our findings revealed differences in the expression of the CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> CSC phenotype between MDA-MB-231 and 4T1 cells. (**Figure 4**) Both the MDA-MB-231 parental cells and



**Figure 5:** Representative basal ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC populations in human and murine TNBC cell lines. n = 1.

MDA-MB-231 bone clone cells demonstrated high expression (Parent = 83.6%, Bone Clone = 76.9%) of this CSC population. This observation aligns with previous studies reporting the presence of CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> CSCs in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells, which are associated with aggressive tumor behavior and metastatic potential.<sup>67</sup>

In contrast, the 4T1 parental cells and 4T1 bone clone cells exhibited minimal expression (Parent = 2.01%, Bone Clone = 0.65%) of the CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> CSC phenotype. This unexpected finding suggests a discrepancy in the presence or regulation of this specific CSC population within the 4T1 cell line. These results are in contrast to our initial hypothesis, which proposed that bone metastasis would enrich CSC subpopulations, including CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> cells. However, our data indicates that the bone metastatic 4T1 cells do not exhibit elevated expression of this CSC subtype compared to the parental cells.

Several factors could contribute to the observed differences in CSC expression between MDA-MB-231 human and 4T1 mouse cell lines. One possibility is that the cells in this study were cultured as an adherent monolayer rather than as spheroids, which are known to more accurately

MDA-MB-231 Nominal Gli2 Activity

**Figure 6: Western Blot analysis of Gli2 activation in MDA-MB-231 cells.** (*Left*) Representative western blot images of Gli2 activation in Parental cells and their Bone Clone derivatives. (*Right*) Densitometry analysis of Western Blot images in Parent and Bone Clone MDA-MB-231. Data are presented as the mean  $\pm$  S.E. p = 0.08 by paired two-tailed Student's *t*-test.

resemble the tumor microenvironment. In addition, spheroids have been shown to induce stemness in cancer cells<sup>3,14,104</sup>, which may explain the lack of observed CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> in 4T1 cells as well as the lack of observable differences between parental MDA-MB-231 cells and their bone clone derivatives.

Another factor that may contribute to the observed differences is the influence of the tumor microenvironment. The interactions between cancer cells and the surrounding environment, including stromal cells,<sup>73</sup> extracellular matrix components,<sup>42,52,105</sup> and soluble factors, can modulate the expression of stem cell markers. The microenvironment encountered by MDA-MB-231 cells might be more supportive of the CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> CSC phenotype compared to the microenvironment experienced by 4T1 cells.

## 3.5 Conclusion

In any case, bone clone derivatives showed no significant differences from the parental cells in terms of CD44<sup>+</sup>/CD24<sup>-</sup> CSC expression, suggesting that bone metastasis may not enrich this CSC subtype. As a result, this CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> phenotype was not pursued in Aim 2 for analyzing the effects of drug treatments on Gli2 expression and CSC enrichment. Instead, we focused our efforts on characterizing the expression of the ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC subtype as a reliable CSC marker for

subsequent in vitro experiments.

# **Chapter 4**

# Effects of PTX, GANT58, and Combination Therapy in CSC Populations in TNBC Cell Lines and their Bone Metastatic Derivatives

# 4.1 Introduction

The aggressive characteristics associated with TNBC are due in part to the lack of ER, PR, and HER2 expression, leaving virtually no available targets for effective targeted chemotherapy strategies.<sup>3,35</sup> TNBC is associated with increased rates of bone metastasis,<sup>31,38,106</sup> and possible development of TIBD with poor clinical outcomes.<sup>32,34,40</sup> While current treatments for TIBD inhibit destruction of bone matrix through the use of RANKL inhibitors or bisphosphonates<sup>7,107,108</sup>, they do not effectively prevent tumor burden or improve patient survival.<sup>7</sup>

The presence of CSCs, characterized by their self-renewal ability and tumor-initiating capacity, contributes to the heterogeneity and therapeutic resistance observed in TNBC.<sup>4</sup> Targeting CSCs has emerged as a promising strategy to improve treatment outcomes and prevent disease recurrence.<sup>2,62,65,82</sup> In our previous aim, we investigated the role of Gli2 transcription factor in bone metastasis and CSC regulation. However, it remains unclear how the combined treatment of chemotherapeutic agents with Gli2 inhibitors impacts CSC populations.

PTX is a frontline chemotherapeutic agent used in TNBC treatment<sup>109,110</sup>, but its efficacy is limited by chemoresistance<sup>111</sup> and bone marrow toxicity.<sup>112</sup> GANT58 has shown promise in blocking TIBD and reducing CSC populations.<sup>26</sup> However, the effects of PTX, GANT58, and their combination on CSC populations in TNBC cell lines and their bone metastatic derivatives remain to be elucidated.

Understanding the effects of PTX, GANT58, and combination therapy on CSC populations in TNBC is crucial for developing more effective treatment strategies. Specifically, determining the impact of these treatments on the enrichment and chemosensitivity of CSCs in both the parental

TNBC cells and their bone metastatic derivatives will provide valuable insights into their therapeutic potential.

In this second aim, we aimed to evaluate the effects of PTX, GANT58, and their combination treatment on ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC populations in TNBC cell lines and their bone metastatic derivatives. We utilized parent primary tumor MDA-MB-231 TNBC cells along with their bone-metastasized derivatives (bone clones) to assess changes in CSC markers and functional properties in response to treatment. By investigating the effects of these treatments on Gli2 and ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC populations, we aim to uncover potential strategies to target and eradicate CSCs in TNBC, ultimately improving TIBD patient outcomes.

# 4.2 Materials and Methods

*In vitro* analysis of ALDH<sup>+</sup> expression was performed using the ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> assay in conjunction with DRAQ7 dye. Western Blots for assessing Gli2 activation and additional confirmation of ALDH expression were performed. Both methods were performed using the same protocols outlined in Chapter 3.2.

# 4.2.1 Paclitaxel/GANT58 Drug Synergy

To investigate the effects of Gli2 inhibition on chemosensitivity to paclitaxel, a drug synergy study was performed on MDA-MB-231 parental and bone clone TNBC cells. These cells were cultured at a 1000 cell/well seeding density in 96-well plates with 100  $\mu$ L of media and allowed to incubate at 37°C overnight. Paclitaxel (LC Laboratories) and GANT58 (MedChem Express) were each dissolved in a dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) vehicle in serial dilutions ranging from 300 $\mu$ M to 0.0001 $\mu$ M, and a library of drug combinations ranging therapy from 1:1 PTX to GANT58 to 3,000,000:1 PTX to GANT58. After 24 hours of incubation, the media was removed from each well and replaced with 99  $\mu$ L of fresh media and 1  $\mu$ L at the intended concentration. Cells were treated with each drug concentration in triplicate wells and allowed to incubate for another 72 hours, after which each well was replaced with another 100  $\mu$ L of fresh media. An MTS cell viability assay (Abcam) was conducted. Cells were incubated with MTS reagent at 37°C for 2

hours before being analyzed colorimetrically on a NanoQuant plate reader (Tecan). The readings were analyzed using SynergyFinder<sup>113</sup> to obtain separate dose-response curves for paclitaxel and GANT58 as well as a ZIP synergy heatmap and ZIP score (**Figure 7**).

# 4.2.2 ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC Treatment

It was determined in pilot studies that the IC80 doses induced more pronounced ALDH<sup>+</sup> phenotypes than IC50 concentrations, and were selected for this experiment. MDA-MB-231 cells were seeded in six-well plates at a seeding density dependent on the paclitaxel, GANT58, and combination IC80 concentrations. The treatment procedures for this experiment were similar to those previously described for the drug synergy analysis, however, volumes of media and drug were scaled up to reflect the size of the wells being utilized. After 72 hours of treatment, each sample well was lifted from the bottom of the plate using 0.5 mL of 0.25% Trypsin-EDTA 1X (Gibco) with a 5 minute incubation at 37°C. Once cells were fully dissociated from the plate, the trypsin was quenched with 1 mL of DMEM and a cell count was performed to obtain a desired concentration of 1 x  $10^6$  cells/mL. A 1 mL cell suspension at this concentration was placed into a 1.5 mL conical tube (Eppendorf) and centrifuged at 600 rcf for 5 minutes. The subsequent steps for preparing ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> samples were similar to those described in Chapter 3.2.4.

#### 4.3 Results

ZIP synergy analysis through SynergyFinder<sup>113</sup> (**Figure 7**) showed that GANT58 has an IC50 of 12.76  $\mu$ M in parental MDA-MB-231 cells, whereas the bone clone derivative had a slightly higher IC50 of 15.88  $\mu$ M. In contrast, paclitaxel exhibited a similar IC50 value of 0.003  $\mu$ M. Whereas in bone clone derivative, GANT58 required a slightly higher concentration to achieve an IC50 and paclitaxel required a significantly higher concentration (10  $\mu$ M) to achieve the same effect. This suggests that bone clones are significantly more chemoresistant to chemotherapeutic while possessing similar tolerance to GANT58. The ZIP synergy heatmaps display concentrations that exhibit high synergy (red). In the parental cells, a 1000:1 concentration of GANT58 to paclitaxel was shown to be highly synergistic (1  $\mu$ M GANT58 to 0.001  $\mu$ M

paclitaxel), however, this dose of paclitaxel is small enough that it falls within the "noisy" region of the heatmap and the resulting synergy output for MDA-MB-231 parental cells may be ignored. Whereas in the bone clones, a ZIP synergy score of 50, indicative of very high synergy, was observed in the 10 $\mu$ M GANT58 to 1 $\mu$ M paclitaxel region. Each respective dose of drug was sufficiently large so as to not be influenced by suboptimal treatment normally encountered with more dilute concentrations. As a result, this 10 $\mu$ M GANT58 to 1 $\mu$ M paclitaxel combination therapy was chosen for use the *in vitro* drug treatment experiments of Aim 2.



Figure 7: Paclitaxel and GANT58 exhibit strong synergy in MDA-MB-231 cell lines, with a more pronounced effect in the bone clone derivative. (*Left*) Representative dose-response curves (n = 1) for paclitaxel, GANT58 in MDA-MB-231 parent cell line with synergy heatmap. (*Right*) Similar drug synergy analysis and synergy heatmap in MDA-MB-231 bone clone derivatives.

Additional ALDEFLUOR<sup>TM</sup> assays were conducted on treated parental and bone clone MDA-MB-231 cells to evaluate the effects of Gli2 inhibition, enrichment, and toxicity in the ALDH1<sup>+</sup> breast CSCs (**Figure 8**). Bone clones have a higher basal ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC population than parental MDA-MB-231 cells. Bone clones also have more pronounced enrichment of this CSC subtype with paclitaxel chemotherapy (Bone clone: 17.1%, Parental: 10.4%, n = 1), which falls in line with the

theory that bone metastasis enriches CSC populations. Interestingly, combination treatment seems to improve chemosensitivity of the ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs as there are markedly smaller populations of this subtype for both parental and bone clone subtypes.



Figure 8: Representative FACS plots of MDA-MB-231 parental and bone clone derivatives subjected to treatment. Data are shown on the green-log vs side scatter plot. Gates for CSCs are shown on the right-hand side of each plot. A single representative treatment group (n = 1) is shown for both parental and bone clone for purposes of showing a direct 1:1 comparison of treatment.

This effect was more pronounced in the bone clone MDA-MB-231 cells, which exhibited a smaller ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC population than parental cells (Bone clone: 3.1%, Parental: 5.3%). This is likely attributed to the stronger synergistic relationship observed with bone clones (**Figure 7**) for the 10:1 GANT58 to paclitaxel treatment. GANT58-only treatment appeared to have a noticeable effect in targeting the ALDH<sup>+</sup> subtype overall since GANT58-only treatment results in a much smaller CSC proportion than either paclitaxel-only or combination therapy.

This treatment experiment was repeated, and the aggregate data was plotted for each treatment group. The data were normalized to the mean untreated DEAB cell from each run. For the MDA-MB-231 parental cells (**Figure 9**), it is observed that the trends of relative CSC-percentage closely matches that of PTHLP expression, indicating that there may be a relationship between regulation of Gli2 expression, ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSC proliferation, and resistance to chemotherapy. Western blot analysis of these cells confirmed that ALDH1<sup>+</sup> CSCs were upregulated from



**Figure 9: Gli2 activity and ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC activity are correlated with chemosensitivity.** Mean CSC percentages  $\pm$  S.E. (one-way ANOVA with Tukey's) are presented with treatment conditions normalized to untreated + DEAB controls (not shown). **A.** (*Top*) PTX-only (n = 3, \*p < 0.05) and combination treatment (n = 3, \*p < 0.05) significantly enriched ALDH<sup>+</sup> expression. (*Bottom*) Western blot analysis (n = 1) reveals slight enrichment of ALDH1A1 expression in PTX-only treatment. **B.** (*Top*) PTX-only treatment (n = 6, \*\*\*p < 0.0005) and combination (n = 7, \*p < 0.02) significantly enrich ALDH<sup>+</sup> expression compared to untreated control, while GANT58-only (n = 3, \*\*p < 0.002) and combination (\*p < 0.05) reduce this effect compared to PTX-only. (*Bottom*) Western blot images (n = 1) reveal ALDH1A1 activity is present in untreated control but reduced in all treatment conditions.

treatment with paclitaxel-only, confirming that bone metastasis enriches this CSC phenotype.

# 4.4 Discussion

Prior research indicates that the stemness of cancer cells can be promoted through stress-inducing factors such as drug treatment, hypoxia, exogenous on the tumor microenvironment including drug treatment<sup>8,18,96</sup>, and has shown that TIBD can be regulated by Gli inhibition.<sup>26,29,72,72,78,107,114</sup> The previous chapter delineated the link between bone metastasis and upregulated Gli2 activation. This chapter investigated the relationship between the stemness of tumor cells and Gli2 activation by observing the therapeutic effects of paclitaxel, GANT58, and combination therapy separately on parental and bone-metastasized TNBC cells.



Figure 10: PTHrP expression in parental MDA-MB-231 cells.

Our initial experiments aimed to characterize the degree of chemoresistance within the MDA-MB-231 parental and bone clone cells by obtaining dose-response curves of paclitaxel and GANT58, and further assess the potential benefit in using combination therapy. For this drug synergy study, we created a library of paclitaxel/GANT58 formulations for *in vitro* experiments and found a synergistic ratio between paclitaxel and GANT58 in the treatment of MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells (**Figure 7**). Firstly, this finding confirmed the benefit in utilizing GANT58 as an adjunct to chemotherapy for a novel strategy in improving therapeutic effect of paclitaxel in chemoresistant bone metastatic cells. Secondly, the benefits of such combination were more pronounced in the MDA-MB-231 bone clones, suggesting that their tolerance to paclitaxel may be linked to the observed upregulation of Gli2 activity (**Figure 6**).

To further investigate the potential link of Gli2 with cancer stemness and chemoresistance, we examined the effects of paclitaxel, GANT58, and synergistic combination on ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs through FACS. Aldefluor assays were conducted in triplicate wells to identify potential changes in ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC expression after treatment (**Figure 8**). In this representative plot, the ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC subtype is enriched in all treatment conditions when compared to the untreated controls, and this trend is observed in both parental and bone clone cell types (Parental: 10.4% vs 1.1%, Bone Clone: 17.7% vs 2.6%). In repeated trials (**Figure 9**), we found these trends to be statistically significant, suggesting that paclitaxel-only treatment enriches the ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC population. This increase in ALDH<sup>+</sup> expression can be explained by two different mechanisms that promote CSC populations.

The first is selective survival and reproduction of CSCs. Regular, non-stemlike TNBC cells that lack chemoresistance and self-renewal capabilities may be more susceptible to the effects of chemotherapy. As a result, these cells are eliminated or significantly reduced in number, while the more chemoresistant cancer cells survive. In a case of natural selection, the selective pressure created by chemotherapy favors the characteristics and traits that enable CSCs to thrive. Specifically, paclitaxel destroys non-CSCs which lack the chemoresistant traits, allowing the ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs to survive and proliferate, resulting in a proportionally larger CSC population. In contrast, GANT58-only treatment did not significantly enrich ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs because GANT58 alone does not appear to be an effective chemotherapeutic. Therefore, GANT58 would not be a major selective pressure. Recall that GANT58 is a Gli2-inhibitor that prevents translocation of Gli2 transcription factor to the nucleus. During GANT58 treatment, normal TNBC cells are not being killed off, and the proportion of ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs is not observed in the GANT58-only treatment.

Another explanation for the observed increase in proportion of ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs involves stress responses and epigenetic mutations that potentiate stem-like behaviors including self-renewal and increased resistance to ani-cancer drugs.<sup>95,96,115–118</sup> The tumor microenvironment is dynamic and, when exposed to sublethal doses of chemotherapy drugs, may experience stress responses including E-cadherin knockdown<sup>119</sup>, Sp1 activation<sup>96</sup>, and epithelial-mesenchymal transition<sup>105,119</sup> amidst other factors.<sup>120</sup>

In both parental and bone clone cells, paclitaxel-only (Parental: p < 0.03, Bone clone: p = 0.0002) and combination therapy (Parental: p < 0.04, Bone clone: p < 0.02) generated significant enrichment of the ALDH<sup>+</sup> subpopulation, while GANT58-only treatment did not (**Figure 9**) when compared to the untreated control. Interestingly, paclitaxel/GANT58 combination therapy effectively reduced the enrichment of ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs in both MDA cell types, with a more pronounced effect in bone clones. These results indicate that paclitaxel treatment enriches the CSC populations whereas GANT58 has no such effect. Rather, GANT58 appears to reduce the

ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC expression compared to paclitaxel-only. A similar trend is observed in **Figure 10**, further suggesting a correlation between Gli2 and chemoresistance, considering that PTHrP is a downstream effector of Gli2. When considering the drug synergy data and the Gli2 expressions established in Aim 1, these findings strongly suggest that not only might Gli2 play a mechanistic role in potentiating bone metastasis, but is likely also linked to attenuating chemoresistance in metastatic cell derivatives.<sup>121</sup> Therefore, GANT58 shows considerable potential in ALDH<sup>+</sup>-targeting therapy in combination with paclitaxel.

# 4.5 Conclusion

The results acquired in this aim help to establish a novel strategy for treating bone metastatic cancers which lack targeted therapies, exhibit stemlike behaviors that potentiate tumor recurrence and invasiveness, and chemoresistance. GANT58 was shown to successfully attenuate Gli2 expression in the luminal ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSCs. Importantly, this attenuation was achieved with a moderate  $10 \mu$ M dose and did not encounter issues with delivery, suggesting that GANT58 can target Gli2 to efficiently inhibit tumorigenesis at lower concentrations than previously observed.

Cell Line		6-Well	96-Well
	Untreated	50,000	1,000
Parental MDA-MB-231	PTX	150,000	3,000
	GANT58	40,000	1,000
	PTX + GANT58	150,000	3,000
	Untreated	50,000	1,000
Bone Clone MDA-MB-231	PTX	150,000	3,000
	GANT58	250,000	3,000
	PTX + GANT58	150,000	3,000
	Untreated	35,000	1,000
Parental 4T1	PTX	150,000	2,000
	GANT58	80,000	1,000
	PTX + GANT58	150,000	2,000
	Untreated	35,000	1,000
Bone Clone 4T1	PTX	105,000	3,000
	GANT58	175,000	5,000
	PTX + GANT58	105,000	3,000

 Table 4.1: Cell seeding densities for drug treatments.

# Chapter 5

# **Future Directions**

# 5.1 Concerns, Limitations, and Future Directions

The inherently diverse cellular population of TNBC posed several challenges for this project. One of the main limitations resulted from focusing on a single ALDH1A1 primary antibody for western blot analysis. While the use of ALDH1A1 revealed the enrichment of ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC populations in bone metastatic cells, ALDH1A1 is just one of nineteen isoforms of the ALDH enzyme.<sup>21,122</sup> Recent research indicates that ALDH1A1 in fact may not be the primary contributing isoform for positive aldefluor staining.<sup>22,123,124</sup> Croker et. al investigated the functional roles of ALDH1A1 and ALDH1A3 isozymes in breast cancer cells through siRNA knockdown.99 They found that ALDH1A3 correlated with overall ALDH activity, cellular adhesion and migration, and colony formation whereas ALDH1A1 was correlated with metastasis and chemoresistance. In the context of research thesis, the ALDH1A1 western blot results may not be sufficient for confirming the ALDH<sup>+</sup> enrichment observed in the aldefluor assays (Figure 9). As such, the discrepancy between western blot images from Aim 2 and the expected ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC population may be attributed, at least in part, to the limitations of using ALDH1A1 primary antibody as the sole marker for evaluating ALDH activity. Future experiments seeking to compare ALDH<sup>+</sup> CSC expressions via aldefluor assay with protein expression via western blot may benefit from pursuing other isoforms, such as ALDH1A3.

In a similar vein, Gli2 belongs to a larger family of GLI transcription factors whose role in non-canonical hedgehog-signaling pathways includes regulating invasiveness and progression of breast cancer cells.<sup>125</sup> In addition to Gli2, Gli1/3 isoforms have been implicated in regulation of osteoclastogenesis and their activity has been shown to be inhibited by GANT58.<sup>71,91,114,126</sup> This project mainly focused on the role of Gli2 transcription factor as a potential means for driving bone metastasis and inhibiting bone resorption. However, our western blot experiments did not

analyze the effects of other Gli isoforms (**Figure 9**). Subsequently, the influence of Gli2 in CSC expression, chemoresistance, and bone metastasis may not represent the true underlying mechanisms in these non-canonical hedgehog signaling pathways. Therefore, it is important that future works investigate of roles of other isoforms such as Gli1 or Gli3 in parallel with Gli2 to obtain a more complete answer.

Perhaps one of the biggest areas of improvement for this project is the in vitro analysis of CSCs as 2D monolayers rather than 3D spheroids, which are widely known to more accurately reflect the complexities of solid tumors.<sup>97,100,104,127,128</sup> More specifically, 3D spheroids portray the spatial arrangement and cell-cell interactions that promote stemlike phenotypes, including activation of signaling pathways like Notch, Oct4, SOX2, or E-cadherin<sup>71,97,119,129</sup>, induction of epithelial-mesenchymal transition,<sup>71,130</sup> and activation of hypoxia-inducible factors,<sup>116,131–133</sup> among other factors.<sup>130</sup> For example, Kinoh et. al showed that mesothelioma cells cultured in spheroids showed a four-fold increase in ALDH<sup>+</sup> positivity across four separate cell lines.<sup>14</sup> Therefore, the inability to observe differential CD44<sup>+</sup>/CD24<sup>-</sup> expression in Aim 1 as well as insufficient ALDH expression in Aim 2 may be resolved by culturing the MDA-MB-231 and separately the 4T1 cancer cells as spheroids.

In summary, future studies should aim to investigate the full expression profiles of ALDH and GLI isoforms and employ the use of spheroid cultures in order to more accurately simulate the complex and dynamic TNBC tumor microenvironments.

# 5.2 Broader Impacts

The research findings from this project shed light on the role of Gli2 in tumor progression and metastasis, chemoresistance, and CSC expression in the context of TIBD. By investigating the expression patterns of known CSC markers CD44<sup>high</sup>/CD24<sup>low</sup> and separately ALDH<sup>+</sup> in TNBC cell lines, this study showed that Gli2 may be linked to the aggressive characteristics associated with late stage TNBC. Specifically, the identification of Gli2 as a potential regulator of CSC chemoresistance and metastasis, and its downregulation after combination therapy with paclitaxel

and GANT58 offers a new strategy for TNBC targeted therapy when options were limited. TNBC patients with TIBD have a worse prognosis and quality of life than typical TNBC patients, and the promise of new methods for reducing the enrichment of CSC populations to prevent or delay tumor metastasis may improve quality of life and survival outcomes.

# Chapter 6

# Conclusion

There is a great clinical need to investigate the mechanisms governing tumor bone metastasis and recurrence, CSC proliferation, and the development of chemoresistance in TNBC. By employing the use of Gli2-inhibitors as a method for modulating chemosensitivity of breast cancer cells to front-line chemotherapeutics, we developed an effective strategy for targeting aggressive breast CSC populations and correlated their responsive behaviors to the Gli2 transcription factor associated with the Hedgehog signaling pathway in various cancers. These findings will help guide the future development of cancer treatments, with the hopes of clinical translation to ultimately improve TIBD patient outcomes.

## **Bibliography**

- [1] GLOBOCAN 2020: New Global Cancer Data | UICC.
- [2] Clinton Yam, Sendurai A. Mani, and Stacy L. Moulder. Targeting the Molecular Subtypes of Triple Negative Breast Cancer: Understanding the Diversity to Progress the Field. *The Oncologist*, 22(9):1086–1093, September 2017.
- [3] Fatemeh Derakhshan and Jorge S. Reis-Filho. Pathogenesis of Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Annual Review of Pathology: Mechanisms of Disease*, 17:181–204, January 2022.
- [4] Brian D. Lehmann, Joshua A. Bauer, Xi Chen, Melinda E. Sanders, A. Bapsi Chakravarthy, Yu Shyr, and Jennifer A. Pietenpol. Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 121(7):2750–2767, July 2011. Publisher: American Society for Clinical Investigation.
- [5] Rebecca Dent, Maureen Trudeau, Kathleen I. Pritchard, Wedad M. Hanna, Harriet K. Kahn, Carol A. Sawka, Lavina A. Lickley, Ellen Rawlinson, Ping Sun, and Steven A. Narod. Triple-negative breast cancer: clinical features and patterns of recurrence. *Clinical Cancer Research: An Official Journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*, 13(15 Pt 1):4429–4434, August 2007.
- [6] Bruce G. Haffty, Qifeng Yang, Michael Reiss, Thomas Kearney, Susan A. Higgins, Joanne Weidhaas, Lyndsay Harris, Willam Hait, and Deborah Toppmeyer. Locoregional relapse and distant metastasis in conservatively managed triple negative early-stage breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, 24(36):5652–5657, December 2006.
- [7] R. Coleman, P. Hadji, J.-J. Body, D. Santini, E. Chow, E. Terpos, S. Oudard, Ø Bruland, P. Flamen, A. Kurth, C. Van Poznak, M. Aapro, and K. Jordan. Bone health in cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines<sup>†</sup>. *Annals of Oncology*, 31(12):1650–1663, December 2020. Publisher: Elsevier.
- [8] Ilaria Roato and Riccardo Ferracini. Cancer Stem Cells, Bone and Tumor Microenvironment: Key Players in Bone Metastases. *Cancers*, 10(2):56, February 2018.
- [9] Piero Dalerba, Robert W. Cho, and Michael F. Clarke. Cancer Stem Cells: Models and Concepts. *Annual Review of Medicine*, 58:267–84, September 2006.
- [10] Jane E. Visvader and Geoffrey J. Lindeman. Cancer stem cells in solid tumours: accumulating evidence and unresolved questions. *Nature Reviews. Cancer*, 8(10):755–768, October 2008.
- [11] Eduard Batlle and Hans Clevers. Cancer stem cells revisited. *Nature Medicine*, 23(10):1124–1134, October 2017. Number: 10 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [12] Emmanuelle Charafe-Jauffret, Christophe Ginestier, Flora Iovino, Julien Wicinski, Nathalie Cervera, Pascal Finetti, Min-Hee Hur, Mark E. Diebel, Florence Monville, Julie Dutcher,

Marty Brown, Patrice Viens, Luc Xerri, François Bertucci, Giorgio Stassi, Gabriela Dontu, Daniel Birnbaum, and Max S. Wicha. Breast cancer cell lines contain functional cancer stem cells with metastatic capacity and a distinct molecular signature. *Cancer Research*, 69(4):1302–1313, February 2009.

- [13] Robert E. Coleman. Clinical features of metastatic bone disease and risk of skeletal morbidity. *Clinical Cancer Research: An Official Journal of the American Association* for Cancer Research, 12(20 Pt 2):6243s–6249s, October 2006.
- [14] Hiroaki Kinoh, Yutaka Miura, Tsukasa Chida, Xueying Liu, Kazue Mizuno, Shigeto Fukushima, Yosuke Morodomi, Nobuhiro Nishiyama, Horacio Cabral, and Kazunori Kataoka. Nanomedicines Eradicating Cancer Stem-like Cells in Vivo by pH-Triggered Intracellular Cooperative Action of Loaded Drugs | ACS Nano. American Chemical Society, 10(6):5643–5655, April 2016.
- [15] V. T. Labropoulou, A. D. Theocharis, A. Symeonidis, S. S. Skandalis, N. K. Karamanos, and H. P. Kalofonos. Pathophysiology and pharmacological targeting of tumor-induced bone disease: current status and emerging therapeutic interventions. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*, 18(11):1584–1598, 2011.
- [16] Norman Fultang, Madhuparna Chakraborty, and Bela Peethambaran. Regulation of cancer stem cells in triple negative breast cancer. *Cancer Drug Resistance*, 4(2):321–342, June 2021.
- [17] Diwakar R. Pattabiraman and Robert A. Weinberg. Tackling the cancer stem cells what challenges do they pose? *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*, 13(7):497–512, July 2014. Number: 7 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [18] Michael Dean, Tito Fojo, and Susan Bates. Tumour stem cells and drug resistance. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 5(4):275–284, April 2005. Number: 4 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [19] Human colon cancer epithelial cells harbour active HEDGEHOG-GLI signalling that is essential for tumour growth, recurrence, metastasis and stem cell survival and expansion - PMC.
- [20] Appalaraju Jaggupilli and Eyad Elkord. Significance of CD44 and CD24 as Cancer Stem Cell Markers: An Enduring Ambiguity. *Clinical and Developmental Immunology*, 2012:1– 11, 2012.
- [21] G. Muzio, M. Maggiora, E. Paiuzzi, M. Oraldi, and R. A. Canuto. Aldehyde dehydrogenases and cell proliferation. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 52(4):735–746, February 2012.
- [22] Zhengwei Yan, Liyao Xu, Junyan Zhang, Quqin Lu, Shiwen Luo, and Linlin Xu. Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1A1 stabilizes transcription factor Gli2 and enhances the activity of Hedgehog signaling in hepatocellular cancer. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 471(4):466–473, March 2016.

- [23] Lisbeth Escudero Mendez, Mirra Srinivasan, Ranim K Hamouda, Baba Ambedkar, Hadia Arzoun, Isra Sahib, Jack Fondeur, and Lubna Mohammed. Evaluation of CD44+/CD24- and Aldehyde Dehydrogenase Enzyme Markers in Cancer Stem Cells as Prognostic Indicators for Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Cureus*, 14(8):e28056.
- [24] Hale Demir, Ozgecan Dulgar, Bugra Taygun Gulle, Hande Turna, and Sennur Ilvan. Prognostic value of aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH1) in invasive breast carcinomas. *Bosnian Journal of Basic Medical Sciences*, 18(4):313–319, November 2018.
- [25] Chad J. Creighton, Xiaoxian Li, Melissa Landis, J. Michael Dixon, Veronique M. Neumeister, Ashley Sjolund, David L. Rimm, Helen Wong, Angel Rodriguez, Jason I. Herschkowitz, Cheng Fan, Xiaomei Zhang, Xiaping He, Anne Pavlick, M. Carolina Gutierrez, Lorna Renshaw, Alexey A. Larionov, Dana Faratian, Susan G. Hilsenbeck, Charles M. Perou, Michael T. Lewis, Jeffrey M. Rosen, and Jenny C. Chang. Residual breast cancers after conventional therapy display mesenchymal as well as tumor-initiating features. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 106(33):13820–13825, August 2009.
- [26] Joseph P. Vanderburgh, Kristin A. Kwakwa, Thomas A. Werfel, Alyssa R. Merkel, Mukesh K. Gupta, Rachelle W. Johnson, Scott A. Guelcher, Craig L. Duvall, and Julie A. Rhoades. Systemic delivery of a Gli inhibitor via polymeric nanocarriers inhibits tumorinduced bone disease. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 311-312:257–272, October 2019.
- [27] Rachelle W. Johnson, Julie Rhoades, and T. John Martin. Parathyroid hormone-related protein in breast cancer bone metastasis. *Vitamins and Hormones*, 120:215–230, 2022.
- [28] Dengliang Huang, Yiting Wang, Linlin Xu, Limin Chen, Minzhang Cheng, Wei Shi, Huanting Xiong, Detina Zalli, and Shiwen Luo. GLI2 promotes cell proliferation and migration through transcriptional activation of ARHGEF16 in human glioma cells. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research : CR*, 37:247, October 2018.
- [29] Joseph Vanderburgh, Jordan L. Hill, Mukesh K. Gupta, Kristin A. Kwakwa, Sean K. Wang, Kathleen Moyer, Sean K. Bedingfield, Alyssa R. Merkel, Richard d'Arcy, Scott A. Guelcher, Julie A. Rhoades, and Craig L. Duvall. Tuning Ligand Density To Optimize Pharmacokinetics of Targeted Nanoparticles for Dual Protection against Tumor-Induced Bone Destruction. ACS Nano, 14(1):311–327, January 2020. Publisher: American Chemical Society.
- [30] Rebecca L. Siegel, Kimberly D. Miller, and Ahmedin Jemal. Cancer statistics, 2019. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 69(1):7–34, 2019. \_eprint: https://acsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.3322/caac.21551.
- [31] Yi Yao, Yuxin Chu, Bin Xu, Qinyong Hu, and Qibin Song. Risk factors for distant metastasis of patients with primary triple-negative breast cancer. *Bioscience Reports*, 39(6):BSR20190288, June 2019.

- [32] RE Coleman, P Smith, and RD Rubens. Clinical course and prognostic factors following bone recurrence from breast cancer | British Journal of Cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, 77(2):336–340, 1998.
- [33] Hyuna Sung, Jacques Ferlay, Rebecca L. Siegel, Mathieu Laversanne, Isabelle Soerjomataram, Ahmedin Jemal, and Freddie Bray. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 71(3):209–249, 2021. \_eprint: https://acsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.3322/caac.21660.
- [34] Fred Saad, Allan Lipton, Richard Cook, Yin-Miao Chen, Matthew Smith, and Robert Coleman. Pathologic fractures correlate with reduced survival in patients with malignant bone disease. *Cancer*, 110(8):1860–1867, 2007. \_eprint: https://acsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1002/cncr.22991.
- [35] Kwang-Ai Won and Charles Spruck. Triple-negative breast cancer therapy: Current and future perspectives (Review). *International Journal of Oncology*, 57(6):1245–1261, October 2020.
- [36] Gregory R. Mundy. Metastasis to bone: causes, consequences and therapeutic opportunities. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 2(8):584–593, August 2002. Number: 8 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [37] A. Berruti, L. Dogliotti, R. Bitossi, G. Fasolis, G. Gorzegno, M. Bellina, M. Torta, F. Porpiglia, D. Fontana, and A. Angeli. Incidence of skeletal complications in patients with bone metastatic prostate cancer and hormone refractory disease: predictive role of bone resorption and formation markers evaluated at baseline. *The Journal of Urology*, 164(4):1248–1253, October 2000.
- [38] Anqi Luo, Fang Wu, Rui Han, Shangke Huang, Yujiao Zhang, Xin Jing, and Xinhan Zhao. Clinicopathological features and prognostic evaluation of bone metastasis in triple-negative breast cancer. *Journal of Cancer Research and Therapeutics*, 13(5):778–784, 2017.
- [39] Rebecca E. Andrews, Janet E. Brown, Michelle A. Lawson, and Andrew D. Chantry. Myeloma Bone Disease: The Osteoblast in the Spotlight. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 10(17):3973, September 2021.
- [40] Luisella Cianferotti, Chiara Delli Poggi, Francesco Bertoldo, Carla Caffarelli, Chiara Crotti, Davide Gatti, Sandro Giannini, Stefano Gonnelli, Maurizio Mazzantini, Viapiana Ombretta, Stefania Sella, Angela Setti, Massimo Varenna, Francesca Zucchi, and Maria Luisa Brandi. Persistence and recurrence in tumor-induced osteomalacia: A systematic review of the literature and results from a national survey/case series. *Endocrine*, 76(3):709–721, 2022.
- [41] Katherine N. Weilbaecher, Theresa A. Guise, and Laurie K. McCauley. Cancer to bone: a fatal attraction. *Nature Reviews. Cancer*, 11(6):411–425, June 2011.
- [42] Rachelle W. Johnson, Mai P. Nguyen, Susan S. Padalecki, Barry G. Grubbs, Alyssa R. Merkel, Babatunde O. Oyajobi, Lynn M. Matrisian, Gregory R. Mundy, and Julie A.

Sterling. TGF-beta promotion of Gli2-induced expression of parathyroid hormone-related protein, an important osteolytic factor in bone metastasis, is independent of canonical Hedgehog signaling. *Cancer Research*, 71(3):822–831, February 2011.

- [43] Jane E. Visvader and Hans Clevers. Tissue-specific designs of stem cell hierarchies. *Nature Cell Biology*, 18(4):349–355, April 2016. Number: 4 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [44] Muhammad Al-Hajj, Max S. Wicha, Adalberto Benito-Hernandez, Sean J. Morrison, and Michael F. Clarke. Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 100(7):3983–3988, April 2003. Publisher: Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences.
- [45] Carol Sheridan, Hiromitsu Kishimoto, Robyn K. Fuchs, Sanjana Mehrotra, Poornima Bhat-Nakshatri, Charles H. Turner, Robert Goulet, Sunil Badve, and Harikrishna Nakshatri. CD44+/CD24- breast cancer cells exhibit enhanced invasive properties: an early step necessary for metastasis. *Breast cancer research: BCR*, 8(5):R59, 2006.
- [46] Anne-Pierre Morel, Marjory Lièvre, Clémence Thomas, George Hinkal, Stéphane Ansieau, and Alain Puisieux. Generation of breast cancer stem cells through epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *PloS One*, 3(8):e2888, August 2008.
- [47] Kornelia Polyak and Robert A. Weinberg. Transitions between epithelial and mesenchymal states: acquisition of malignant and stem cell traits. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 9(4):265–273, April 2009. Number: 4 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [48] Michail Shipitsin, Lauren L. Campbell, Pedram Argani, Stanislawa Weremowicz, Noga Bloushtain-Qimron, Jun Yao, Tatiana Nikolskaya, Tatiana Serebryiskaya, Rameen Beroukhim, Min Hu, Marc K. Halushka, Saraswati Sukumar, Leroy M. Parker, Karen S. Anderson, Lyndsay N. Harris, Judy E. Garber, Andrea L. Richardson, Stuart J. Schnitt, Yuri Nikolsky, Rebecca S. Gelman, and Kornelia Polyak. Molecular Definition of Breast Tumor Heterogeneity. *Cancer Cell*, 11(3):259–273, March 2007.
- [49] Christophe Ginestier, Min Hee Hur, Emmanuelle Charafe-Jauffret, Florence Monville, Julie Dutcher, Marty Brown, Jocelyne Jacquemier, Patrice Viens, Celina Kleer, Suling Liu, Anne Schott, Dan Hayes, Daniel Birnbaum, Max S. Wicha, and Gabriela Dontu. ALDH1 is a marker of normal and malignant human mammary stem cells and a predictor of poor clinical outcome. *Cell stem cell*, 1(5):555–567, November 2007.
- [50] Emmanuelle Charafe-Jauffret, Christophe Ginestier, Flora Iovino, Carole Tarpin, Mark Diebel, Benjamin Esterni, Gilles Houvenaeghel, Jean-Marc Extra, François Bertucci, Jocelyne Jacquemier, Luc Xerri, Gabriela Dontu, Giorgio Stassi, Yi Xiao, Sanford H. Barsky, Daniel Birnbaum, Patrice Viens, and Max S. Wicha. Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1-positive cancer stem cells mediate metastasis and poor clinical outcome in inflammatory breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research: An Official Journal of the American Association* for Cancer Research, 16(1):45–55, January 2010.
- [51] Ezequiel J. Tolosa, Maite G. Fernandez-Barrena, Eriko Iguchi, Angela L. McCleary-Wheeler, Ryan M. Carr, Luciana L. Almada, Luis F. Flores, Renzo E. Vera, Germine W.

Alfonse, David L. Marks, Tara L. Hogenson, Anne M. Vrabel, Isaac P. Horn, Amanda N. Koenig, Stephanie L. Safgren, Ashley N. Sigafoos, Mert Erkan, Paola A. Romecin-Duran, Alejandro Sarabia Gonzalez, Bo Zhou, Delphine Javelaud, Veronique Marsaud, Rondell P. Graham, Alain Mauviel, Sherine F. Elsawa, and Martin E. Fernandez-Zapico. GLI1/GLI2 functional interplay is required to control Hedgehog/GLI targets gene expression. *The Biochemical Journal*, 477(17):3131–3145, September 2020.

- [52] Anna L. Furmanski, Alessandro Barbarulo, Anisha Solanki, Ching-In Lau, Hemant Sahni, Jose Ignacio Saldana, Fulvio D'Acquisto, and Tessa Crompton. The transcriptional activator Gli2 modulates T-cell receptor signalling through attenuation of AP-1 and NFB activity. *Journal of Cell Science*, 128(11):2085–2095, June 2015.
- [53] Philip William Ingham. Chapter One Hedgehog signaling. In Philippe M. Soriano, editor, *Current Topics in Developmental Biology*, volume 149 of *Cell Signaling Pathways in Development*, pages 1–58. Academic Press, January 2022.
- [54] Y. Katoh and M. Katoh. Hedgehog target genes: mechanisms of carcinogenesis induced by aberrant hedgehog signaling activation. *Current Molecular Medicine*, 9(7):873–886, September 2009.
- [55] Frédéric Varnat, Arnaud Duquet, Monica Malerba, Marie Zbinden, Christophe Mas, Pascal Gervaz, and Ariel Ruiz i Altaba. Human colon cancer epithelial cells harbour active HEDGEHOG-GLI signalling that is essential for tumour growth, recurrence, metastasis and stem cell survival and expansion. *EMBO molecular medicine*, 1(6-7):338–351, September 2009.
- [56] Mahfuz Al Mamun, Kaiissar Mannoor, Jun Cao, Firdausi Qadri, and Xiaoyuan Song. SOX2 in cancer stemness: tumor malignancy and therapeutic potentials. *Journal of Molecular Cell Biology*, 12(2):85–98, February 2020.
- [57] Benjamin Z. Stanton and Lee F. Peng. Small-molecule modulators of the Sonic Hedgehog signaling pathway. *Molecular BioSystems*, 6(1):44–54, December 2009. Publisher: The Royal Society of Chemistry.
- [58] Seisuke Tanigawa, Mitsugu Fujita, Chiami Moyama, Shota Ando, Hiromi Ii, Yasushi Kojima, Teruaki Fujishita, Masahiro Aoki, Hayato Takeuchi, Takumi Yamanaka, Yoshinobu Takahashi, Naoya Hashimoto, and Susumu Nakata. Inhibition of Gli2 suppresses tumorigenicity in glioblastoma stem cells derived from a de novo murine brain cancer model. *Cancer Gene Therapy*, 28(12):1339–1352, December 2021. Number: 12 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [59] Pingting Zhou, Bo Li, Furao Liu, Meichao Zhang, Qian Wang, Yuanhua Liu, Yuan Yao, and Dong Li. The epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) and cancer stem cells: implication for treatment resistance in pancreatic cancer. *Molecular Cancer*, 16(1):52, February 2017.
- [60] Paola Ferrari, Cristian Scatena, Matteo Ghilli, Irene Bargagna, Giulia Lorenzini, and Andrea Nicolini. Molecular Mechanisms, Biomarkers and Emerging Therapies for Chemotherapy Resistant TNBC. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(3):1665, January 2022.

- [61] Michael S. Isakoff, Stefan S. Bielack, Paul Meltzer, and Richard Gorlick. Osteosarcoma: Current Treatment and a Collaborative Pathway to Success. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, 33(27):3029–3035, September 2015.
- [62] Milica Nedeljković and Ana Damjanović. Mechanisms of Chemotherapy Resistance in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer-How We Can Rise to the Challenge. *Cells*, 8(9):957, August 2019.
- [63] Christopher J. O'Conor, Tiffany Chen, Iván González, Dengfeng Cao, and Yan Peng. Cancer stem cells in triple-negative breast cancer: a potential target and prognostic marker. *Biomarkers in Medicine*, 12(7):813–820, July 2018. Num Pages: 813–820 Place: London, United Kingdom Publisher: Future Medicine Ltd Section: Review.
- [64] Juanjuan Zhang, Hiroaki Kinoh, Louise Hespel, Xueying Liu, Sabina Quader, John Martin, Tsukasa Chida, Horacio Cabral, and Kazunori Kataoka. Effective treatment of drug resistant recurrent breast tumors harboring cancer stem-like cells by staurosporine/epirubicin coloaded polymeric micelles. *Journal of Controlled Release: Official Journal of the Controlled Release Society*, 264:127–135, October 2017.
- [65] Sònia Palomeras, Santiago Ruiz-Martínez, and Teresa Puig. Targeting Breast Cancer Stem Cells to Overcome Treatment Resistance. *Molecules*, 23(9):2193, August 2018.
- [66] Tim Kong, Ryuhjin Ahn, Kangning Yang, Xianbing Zhu, Zheng Fu, Geneviève Morin, Rachel Bramley, Nikki C. Cliffe, Yibo Xue, Hellen Kuasne, Qinghao Li, Sungmi Jung, Anne V. Gonzalez, Sophie Camilleri-Broet, Marie-Christine Guiot, Morag Park, Josie Ursini-Siegel, and Sidong Huang. CD44 Promotes PD-L1 Expression and Its Tumor-Intrinsic Function in Breast and Lung Cancers. *Cancer Research*, 80(3):444–457, February 2020.
- [67] Alexandra Giatromanolaki, Efthimios Sivridis, Aliki Fiska, and Michael I. Koukourakis. The CD44+/CD24- phenotype relates to 'triple-negative' state and unfavorable prognosis in breast cancer patients. *Medical Oncology (Northwood, London, England)*, 28(3):745–752, September 2011.
- [68] Reena Tomar, Garima Rakheja, Nidhi Verma, Shruti Thakur, Nita Khurana, and Deepak Ghuliani. Role of CD44 as cancer stem cell marker in triple-negative breast cancer and its association with histological grade and angiogenesis. *Indian Journal of Pathology & Microbiology*, 66(2):258–263, 2023.
- [69] Allal Ouhtit, Balsam Rizeq, Haissam Abou Saleh, MD Mizanur Rahman, and Hatem Zayed. Novel CD44-downstream signaling pathways mediating breast tumor invasion. *International Journal of Biological Sciences*, 14(13):1782–1790, October 2018.
- [70] Araceli García-Martínez, Ariadna Pérez-Balaguer, Fernando Ortiz-Martínez, Eloy Pomares-Navarro, Elena Sanmartín, Marta García-Escolano, Yoel G. Montoyo-Pujol, Elena Castellón-Molla, and Gloria Peiró. Hedgehog gene expression patterns among intrinsic

subtypes of breast cancer: Prognostic relevance. *Pathology, Research and Practice*, 223:153478, July 2021.

- [71] Mingjuan Sun, Ning Zhang, Xiaolong Wang, Yaming Li, Wenwen Qi, Hanwen Zhang, Zengjun Li, and Qifeng Yang. Hedgehog pathway is involved in nitidine chloride induced inhibition of epithelial-mesenchymal transition and cancer stem cells-like properties in breast cancer cells - PMC. *Cell & Bioscience*, 6(44), 2016.
- [72] Rachelle W. Johnson, Alyssa R. Merkel, Jonathan M. Page, Nazanin S. Ruppender, Scott A. Guelcher, and Julie A. Sterling. Wnt signaling induces gene expression of factors associated with bone destruction in lung and breast cancer. *Clinical & Experimental Metastasis*, 31(8):945–959, December 2014.
- [73] Mark Esposito and Yibin Kang. Targeting tumor-stromal interactions in bone metastasis. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 141(2):222–233, February 2014.
- [74] T. John Martin and Rachelle W. Johnson. Multiple actions of parathyroid hormone-related protein in breast cancer bone metastasis. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 178(9):1923– 1935, May 2021.
- [75] Rachelle W. Johnson, Julie Rhoades, and T. John Martin. Chapter Eight Parathyroid hormone-related protein in breast cancer bone metastasis. In Gerald Litwack, editor, *Vitamins and Hormones*, volume 120 of *Parathyroid Hormone*, pages 215–230. Academic Press, January 2022.
- [76] F. Faião-Flores, D. K. Alves-Fernandes, P. C. Pennacchi, S. Sandri, A. L. S. A. Vicente, C. Scapulatempo-Neto, V. L. Vazquez, R. M. Reis, J. Chauhan, C. R. Goding, K. S. Smalley, and S. S. Maria-Engler. Targeting the hedgehog transcription factors GLI1 and GLI2 restores sensitivity to vemurafenib-resistant human melanoma cells. *Oncogene*, 36(13):1849–1861, March 2017. Number: 13 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [77] Qian Wang, Xin Wei, Lanyan Hu, Lingling Zhuang, Hong Zhang, and Qi Chen. Hedgehog-Gli2 Signaling Promotes Chemoresistance in Ovarian Cancer Cells by Regulating MDR1. *Frontiers in Oncology*, 11:794959, 2021.
- [78] Simona Mozzetti, Enrica Martinelli, Giuseppina Raspaglio, Silvia Prislei, Marta De Donato, Flavia Filippetti, Shohreh Shahabi, Giovanni Scambia, and Cristiano Ferlini. Gli family transcription factors are drivers of patupilone resistance in ovarian cancer. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 84(11):1409–1418, December 2012.
- [79] David O'Reilly, Maha Al Sendi, and Catherine M Kelly. Overview of recent advances in metastatic triple negative breast cancer. World Journal of Clinical Oncology, 12(3):164– 182, March 2021.
- [80] Hannah K. Brown, Kristina Schiavone, François Gouin, Marie-Françoise Heymann, and Dominique Heymann. Biology of Bone Sarcomas and New Therapeutic Developments. *Calcified Tissue International*, 102(2):174–195, February 2018.

- [81] Elisa Agostinetto, Agnese Losurdo, Guilherme Nader-Marta, Armando Santoro, Kevin Punie, Romualdo Barroso, Lazar Popovic, Cinzia Solinas, Marleen Kok, Evandro de Azambuja, and Matteo Lambertini. Progress and pitfalls in the use of immunotherapy for patients with triple negative breast cancer. *Expert Opinion on Investigational Drugs*, 31(6):567–591, June 2022.
- [82] Luciano G. Martelotto, Charlotte K. Y. Ng, Salvatore Piscuoglio, Britta Weigelt, and Jorge S. Reis-Filho. Breast cancer intra-tumor heterogeneity. *Breast cancer research: BCR*, 16(3):210, May 2014.
- [83] Sara Ricardo, André Filipe Vieira, Renê Gerhard, Dina Leitão, Regina Pinto, Jorge F. Cameselle-Teijeiro, Fernanda Milanezi, Fernando Schmitt, and Joana Paredes. Breast cancer stem cell markers CD44, CD24 and ALDH1: expression distribution within intrinsic molecular subtype. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 64(11):937–946, November 2011. Publisher: BMJ Publishing Group Section: Original article.
- [84] Larry J. Suva, Charity Washam, Richard W. Nicholas, and Robert J. Griffin. Bone metastasis: mechanisms and therapeutic opportunities. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, 7(4):208–218, April 2011. Number: 4 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [85] Arielle L. Heeke and Antoinette R. Tan. Checkpoint inhibitor therapy for metastatic triplenegative breast cancer. *Cancer Metastasis Reviews*, 40(2):537–547, June 2021.
- [86] James Isaacs, Carey Anders, Heather McArthur, and Jeremy Force. Biomarkers of Immune Checkpoint Blockade Response in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Current Treatment Options in Oncology*, 22(5):38, March 2021.
- [87] Chenyue Zhang, Hui Wang, Xia Wang, Chenglong Zhao, and Haiyong Wang. CD44, a marker of cancer stem cells, is positively correlated with PD-L1 expression and immune cells infiltration in lung adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Cell International*, 20(1):583, December 2020.
- [88] Yibin Cheng, Caixia Wang, Huihui Wang, Zhiwei Zhang, Xiaopeng Yang, Yanming Dong, Lixin Ma, and Jingwen Luo. Combination of an autophagy inhibitor with immunoadjuvants and an anti-PD-L1 antibody in multifunctional nanoparticles for enhanced breast cancer immunotherapy. *BMC Medicine*, 20(1):411, October 2022.
- [89] Kim C. Ohaegbulam, Amer Assal, Eszter Lazar-Molnar, Yu Yao, and Xingxing Zang. Human cancer immunotherapy with antibodies to the PD-1 and PD-L1 pathway. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 21(1):24–33, January 2015. Publisher: Elsevier.
- [90] Clinton Yam, Er-Yen Yen, Jeffrey T. Chang, Roland L. Bassett, Gheath Alatrash, Haven Garber, Lei Huo, Fei Yang, Anne V. Philips, Qing-Qing Ding, Bora Lim, Naoto T. Ueno, Kasthuri Kannan, Xiangjie Sun, Baohua Sun, Edwin Roger Parra Cuentas, William Fraser Symmans, Jason B. White, Elizabeth Ravenberg, Sahil Seth, Jennifer L. Guerriero, Gaiane M. Rauch, Senthil Damodaran, Jennifer K. Litton, Jennifer A. Wargo, Gabriel N. Hortobagyi, Andrew Futreal, Ignacio I. Wistuba, Ryan Sun, Stacy L. Moulder, and Elizabeth A. Mittendorf. Immune Phenotype and Response to Neoadjuvant Therapy in

Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research: An Official Journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*, 27(19):5365–5375, October 2021.

- [91] Xiaoming Hou, Xing Chen, Ping Zhang, Youfei Fan, Aihua Ma, Tingting Pang, Zhao Song, Youpeng Jin, Wei Hao, Fengqin Liu, Wei Wang, and Yulin Wang. Inhibition of hedgehog signaling by GANT58 induces apoptosis and shows synergistic antitumor activity with AKT inhibitor in acute T cell leukemia cells. *Biochimie*, 101:50–59, June 2014.
- [92] Suzanne L. Topalian, Janis M. Taube, and Drew M. Pardoll. Neoadjuvant checkpoint blockade for cancer immunotherapy. *Science*, 367(6477):eaax0182, January 2020. Publisher: American Association for the Advancement of Science.
- [93] Elizabeth A. Mittendorf, Anne V. Philips, Funda Meric-Bernstam, Na Qiao, Yun Wu, Susan Harrington, Xiaoping Su, Ying Wang, Ana M. Gonzalez-Angulo, Argun Akcakanat, Akhil Chawla, Michael Curran, Patrick Hwu, Padmanee Sharma, Jennifer K. Litton, Jeffrey J. Molldrem, and Gheath Alatrash. PD-L1 Expression in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Cancer Immunology Research*, 2(4):361–370, April 2014.
- [94] Fang Wei, Tong Zhang, Shu-Chou Deng, Jian-Chang Wei, Ping Yang, Qiang Wang, Zhuan-Peng Chen, Wang-Lin Li, Hua-Cui Chen, He Hu, and Jie Cao. PD-L1 promotes colorectal cancer stem cell expansion by activating HMGA1-dependent signaling pathways. *Cancer Letters*, 450:1–13, May 2019.
- [95] Jeong-Hwa Lee, Ju-Hyun An, and Hwa-Young Youn. Tumour necrosis factor stimulated gene 6 intrinsically regulates PD-L1 expressions in breast cancer cells, leading to modulation of tumour microenvironment. *Veterinary and Comparative Oncology*, 21(2):255–269, February 2023. \_eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/vco.12884.
- [96] Kwang-Yu Chang, Chich-Ta Huang, Tsung-I. Hsu, Che-Chia Hsu, Jr-Jiun Liu, Cheng-Keng Chuang, Jan-Jong Hung, Wen-Chang Chang, Kelvin K. Tsai, and Jian-Ying Chuang. Stress stimuli induce cancer-stemness gene expression via Sp1 activation leading to therapeutic resistance in glioblastoma - ScienceDirect. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 493(1):14–19, November 2017.
- [97] Gokhan Gunay, Hande A. Kirit, Advika Kamatar, Ofelya Baghdasaryan, Seren Hamsici, and Handan Acar. The effects of size and shape of the ovarian cancer spheroids on the drug resistance and migration. *Gynecologic Oncology*, 159(2):563–572, November 2020.
- [98] Hanxiao Xu, Mengke Niu, Xun Yuan, Kongming Wu, and Aiguo Liu. CD44 as a tumor biomarker and therapeutic target. *Experimental Hematology & Oncology*, 9(1):36, December 2020.
- [99] Alysha K. Croker, Mauricio Rodriguez-Torres, Ying Xia, Siddika Pardhan, Hon Sing Leong, John D. Lewis, and Alison L. Allan. Differential Functional Roles of ALDH1A1 and ALDH1A3 in Mediating Metastatic Behavior and Therapy Resistance of Human Breast Cancer Cells. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 18(10):2039, September 2017.

- [100] Marta Nowacka, Barbara Ginter-Matuszewska, Monika Świerczewska, Karolina Sterzyńska, Michał Nowicki, and Radosław Januchowski. Effect of ALDH1A1 Gene Knockout on Drug Resistance in Paclitaxel and Topotecan Resistant Human Ovarian Cancer Cell Lines in 2D and 3D Model. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(6):3036, March 2022.
- [101] Chen Chen, Shujie Zhao, Anand Karnad, and James W. Freeman. The biology and role of CD44 in cancer progression: therapeutic implications. *Journal of Hematology & Oncology*, 11(1):64, May 2018.
- [102] Denise Buenrostro, Kristin A. Kwakwa, Nicole E. Putnam, Alyssa R. Merkel, Joshua R. Johnson, James E. Cassat, and Julie A. Sterling. Early TGF- inhibition in mice reduces the incidence of breast cancer induced bone disease in a myeloid dependent manner. *Bone*, 113:77–88, August 2018.
- [103] Poh Tan and Tracy Lee. Identification of ALDH-Expressing Cancer Stem Cells Using ALDEFLUOR<sup>™</sup>, August 2009.
- [104] Louis-Bastien Weiswald, Dominique Bellet, and Virginie Dangles-Marie. Spherical cancer models in tumor biology. *Neoplasia (New York, N.Y.)*, 17(1):1–15, January 2015.
- [105] Stefania Cannito, Erica Novo, Alessandra Compagnone, Lorenzo Valfrè di Bonzo, Chiara Busletta, Elena Zamara, Claudia Paternostro, Davide Povero, Andrea Bandino, Francesca Bozzo, Carlo Cravanzola, Vittoria Bravoco, Sebastiano Colombatto, and Maurizio Parola. Redox mechanisms switch on hypoxia-dependent epithelial–mesenchymal transition in cancer cells. *Carcinogenesis*, 29(12):2267–2278, December 2008.
- [106] Atanas Ignatov, Holm Eggemann, Elke Burger, and Tanja Ignatov. Patterns of breast cancer relapse in accordance to biological subtype. *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, 144(7):1347–1355, July 2018.
- [107] Monica M. Reinholz, Shawn P. Zinnen, Amylou C. Dueck, David Dingli, Gregory G. Reinholz, Leslie A. Jonart, Kathleen A. Kitzmann, Amy K. Bruzek, Vivian Negron, Abdalla K. Abdalla, Bonnie K. Arendt, Anthony J. Croatt, Luis Sanchez-Perez, David P. Sebesta, Harri Lönnberg, Toshiyuki Yoneda, Karl A. Nath, Diane F. Jelinek, Stephen J. Russell, James N. Ingle, Thomas C. Spelsberg, Henry B. F. Hal Dixon, Alexander Karpeisky, and Wilma L. Lingle. A promising approach for treatment of tumor-induced bone diseases: utilizing bisphosphonate derivatives of nucleoside antimetabolites. *Bone*, 47(1):12–22, July 2010.
- [108] Ingunn Holen and Robert E. Coleman. Anti-tumour activity of bisphosphonates in preclinical models of breast cancer. *Breast cancer research: BCR*, 12(6):214, 2010.
- [109] World Health Organization. World Health Organization model list of essential medicines: 21st list 2019. Technical documents, World Health Organization, 2019.
- [110] A Study of Atezolizumab in Combination With Nab-Paclitaxel Compared With Placebo With Nab-Paclitaxel for Participants With Previously Untreated Metastatic Triple-Negative Breast Cancer (IMpassion130) - Full Text View - ClinicalTrials.gov.

- [111] Jongmin Han, Jihui Yun, Mingji Quan, Wonyoung Kang, Ji-Gwang Jung, Woohang Heo, Songbin Li, Kyu Jin Lee, Hye-Youn Son, Ju Hee Kim, Jaeyong Choi, Dong-Young Noh, Deukchae Na, Han Suk Ryu, Charles Lee, Jong-Il Kim, and Hyeong-Gon Moon. JAK2 regulates paclitaxel resistance in triple negative breast cancers. *Journal of Molecular Medicine (Berlin, Germany)*, 99(12):1783–1795, December 2021.
- [112] Neena I. Marupudi, James E. Han, Khan W. Li, Violette M. Renard, Betty M. Tyler, and Henry Brem. Paclitaxel: a review of adverse toxicities and novel delivery strategies. *Expert Opinion on Drug Safety*, 6(5):609–621, September 2007.
- [113] Aleksandr Ianevski, Anil K Giri, and Tero Aittokallio. SynergyFinder 3.0: an interactive analysis and consensus interpretation of multi-drug synergies across multiple samples. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 50(W1):W739–W743, July 2022.
- [114] Junichi Kurebayashi, Naoki Kanomata, Yoshikazu Koike, Yusuke Ohta, Wataru Saitoh, and Emi Kishino. Comprehensive immunohistochemical analyses on expression levels of hedgehog signaling molecules in breast cancers. *Breast Cancer (Tokyo, Japan)*, 25(6):759– 767, November 2018.
- [115] Dinoop Ravindran Menon, Heinz Hammerlindl, Joachim Torrano, Helmut Schaider, and Mayumi Fujita. Epigenetics and metabolism at the crossroads of stress-induced plasticity, stemness and therapeutic resistance in cancer. *Theranostics*, 10(14):6261–6277, May 2020. Publisher: Ivyspring International Publisher.
- [116] Nahyeon Kang, Su Yeon Choi, Bit Na Kim, Chang Dong Yeo, Chan Kwon Park, Young Kyoon Kim, Tae-Jung Kim, Seong-Beom Lee, Sug Hyung Lee, Jong Y. Park, Mi Sun Park, Hyeon Woo Yim, and Seung Joon Kim. Hypoxia-induced cancer stemness acquisition is associated with CXCR4 activation by its aberrant promoter demethylation. *BMC cancer*, 19(1):148, February 2019.
- [117] Da-Wei Yeh, Li-Rung Huang, Ya-Wen Chen, Chi-Ying F. Huang, and Tsung-Hsien Chuang. Interplay between Inflammation and Stemness in Cancer Cells: The Role of Toll-Like Receptor Signaling. *Journal of Immunology Research*, 2016:e4368101, December 2016. Publisher: Hindawi.
- [118] Masoud Najafi, Keywan Mortezaee, and Jamal Majidpoor. Cancer stem cell (CSC) resistance drivers. *Life Sciences*, 234:116781, October 2019.
- [119] Anuka Sharma, Renaissa De, Shifa Javed, Radhika Srinivasan, Arnab Pal, and Shalmoli Bhattacharyya. Sonic hedgehog pathway activation regulates cervical cancer stem cell characteristics during epithelial to mesenchymal transition - Sharma - 2019 - Journal of Cellular Physiology - Wiley Online Library. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, 234(9):15726– 15741, 2019.
- [120] Xiao Li, Juliane Strietz, Andreas Bleilevens, Elmar Stickeler, and Jochen Maurer. Chemotherapeutic Stress Influences Epithelial–Mesenchymal Transition and Stemness in Cancer Stem Cells of Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(2):404, January 2020.

- [121] Matthias Lauth, Åsa Bergström, Takashi Shimokawa, and Rune Toftgård. Inhibition of GLImediated transcription and tumor cell growth by small-molecule antagonists. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104(20):8455–8460, May 2007. Publisher: Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences.
- [122] Jiang-Jie Duan, Jiao Cai, Lei Gao, and Shi-Cang Yu. ALDEFLUOR activity, ALDH isoforms, and their clinical significance in cancers. *Journal of Enzyme Inhibition and Medicinal Chemistry*, 38(1):2166035, December 2023. Publisher: Taylor & Francis \_eprint: https://doi.org/10.1080/14756366.2023.2166035.
- [123] Paola Marcato, Cheryl A. Dean, Carman A. Giacomantonio, and Patrick W.K. Lee. Aldehyde dehydrogenase: Its role as a cancer stem cell marker comes down to the specific isoform. *Cell Cycle*, 10(9):1378–1384, May 2011. Publisher: Taylor & Francis \_eprint: https://doi.org/10.4161/cc.10.9.15486.
- [124] Lei Zhou, Dandan Sheng, Dong Wang, Wei Ma, Qiaodan Deng, Lu Deng, and Suling Liu. Identification of cancer-type specific expression patterns for active aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) isoforms in ALDEFLUOR assay. *Cell Biology and Toxicology*, 35(2):161–177, April 2019.
- [125] Kuo-Shyang Jeng, Chi-Juei Jeng, I.-Shyan Sheen, Szu-Hua Wu, Ssu-Jung Lu, Chih-Hsuan Wang, and Chiung-Fang Chang. Glioma-Associated Oncogene Homolog Inhibitors Have the Potential of Suppressing Cancer Stem Cells of Breast Cancer. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 19(5):1375, May 2018.
- [126] Yukihiro Kohara, Ryuma Haraguchi, Riko Kitazawa, Yuuki Imai, and Sohei Kitazawa. Hedgehog Inhibitors Suppress Osteoclastogenesis in In Vitro Cultures, and Deletion of Smo in Macrophage/Osteoclast Lineage Prevents Age-Related Bone Loss. *International Journal* of Molecular Sciences, 21(8):2745, April 2020.
- [127] Irene Bissoli and Claudio Muscari. Doxorubicin and -Mangostin oppositely affect luminal breast cancer cell stemness evaluated by a new retinaldehyde-dependent ALDH assay in MCF-7 tumor spheroids. *Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy = Biomedecine & Pharmacotherapie*, 124:109927, April 2020.
- [128] Francesco Pampaloni, Emmanuel G. Reynaud, and Ernst H. K. Stelzer. The third dimension bridges the gap between cell culture and live tissue. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 8(10):839–845, October 2007. Number: 10 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [129] Min Wang, Dong Ren, Wei Guo, Shuai Huang, Zeyu Wang, Qiji Li, Hong Du, Libing Song, and Xinsheng Peng. N-cadherin promotes epithelial-mesenchymal transition and cancer stem cell-like traits via ErbB signaling in prostate cancer cells. *International Journal of Oncology*, 48(2):595–606, February 2016.
- [130] Tatsuya Ishiguro, Hirokazu Ohata, Ai Sato, Kaoru Yamawaki, Takayuki Enomoto, and Koji Okamoto. Tumor-derived spheroids: Relevance to cancer stem cells and clinical applications. *Cancer Science*, 108(3):283–289, 2017. \_eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/cas.13155.

- [131] Zhengle Zhang, Han Han, Yuping Rong, Kongfan Zhu, Zhongchao Zhu, Zhigang Tang, Chenglong Xiong, and Jing Tao. Hypoxia potentiates gemcitabine-induced stemness in pancreatic cancer cells through AKT/Notch1 signaling. *Journal of experimental & clinical cancer research: CR*, 37(1):291, November 2018.
- [132] Hanna Jacobsson, Hannah Harrison, Éamon Hughes, Emma Persson, Sara Rhost, Paul Fitzpatrick, Anna Gustafsson, Daniel Andersson, Pernilla Gregersson, Ylva Magnusson, Anders Ståhlberg, and Göran Landberg. Hypoxia-induced secretion stimulates breast cancer stem cell regulatory signalling pathways. *Molecular Oncology*, 13(8):1693–1705, August 2019.
- [133] Jesper Kolenda, Stine Skov Jensen, Charlotte Aaberg-Jessen, Karina Christensen, Claus Andersen, Nils Brünner, and Bjarne Winther Kristensen. Effects of hypoxia on expression of a panel of stem cell and chemoresistance markers in glioblastoma-derived spheroids. *Journal of Neuro-Oncology*, 103(1):43–58, May 2011.